



Hizbollah's Syria Conundrum

Middle East Report N°175 | 14 March 2017

Headquarters

International Crisis Group

Avenue Louise 149 • 1050 Brussels, Belgium

Tel: +32 2 502 90 38 • Fax: +32 2 502 50 38

brussels@crisisgroup.org

Preventing War. Shaping Peace.

Table of Contents

Executive Summary.....	i
I. Introduction	1
II. The Syria Gambit: A Double-edged Sword	4
A. An Eroding Image and a Need to Rebrand.....	4
B. Saudi Sanctions.....	11
C. All Quiet on the Southern Front?	15
III. Hizbollah and Its Allies	18
A. Iran: A Tightening Bond	18
B. Syria: Assad or Nothing	20
C. Russia to the Rescue?	24
IV. A Way out of the Conundrum?.....	28
V. Conclusion	30
APPENDICES	
A. Map of Lebanon-Syria Border Areas.....	31
B. About the International Crisis Group	32
C. Crisis Group Reports and Briefings on the Middle East and North Africa since 2014 ...	33
D. Crisis Group Board of Trustees	35

Executive Summary

When Hizbollah – the Lebanese “Party of God” – threw its fighters into Syria in 2013, it sought primarily to save itself. Had the Assad regime collapsed or been defeated by U.S.-backed regional powers, it could have faced a hostile Sunni successor in Damascus and lost its essential arms channel from Iran. Today, its core objective of preserving the regime has been met, but there is no end in sight to the war. If Iran and Hizbollah continue to provide unconditional military support to the regime without a realistic exit strategy, they will be dragged deeper into what can only become a quagmire, even as their armed strength grows in the wider region. At the same time, they will have to contend with a potentially more hostile U.S. administration that has said it wants to push back Iranian influence even as it also pursues a more aggressive approach against the Islamic State (IS), an enemy it has in common with Hizbollah and Iran.

Avoiding being sucked into a quagmire requires negotiating a settlement that has buy-in from key countries that back the opposition, as well as (with Russia) imposing the requisite compromises on Damascus. This report proposes preliminary steps Iran and Hizbollah could take in that direction, including recognising non-jihadist rebels; initiating talks with them on whatever common ground they can find; lowering sectarian rhetoric; and refraining from new offensives against opposition-held areas so as to preserve a non-jihadist foe capable of enforcing a deal, if and when one is reached.

Hizbollah cannot change course in Syria without Iran’s agreement, yet pays high and mounting costs for its intervention. Once dependent on the late President Hafez Assad’s regime to protect its military status in Lebanon, it has become instrumental to the survival of his son’s rule in Syria. Yet, alliance with the Assads has become a liability, draining resources, empowering the jihadist groups it has tried to vanquish and provoking hostility from much of the Syrian population and regional players such as Qatar and Hamas with which it once enjoyed good ties.

A more difficult to measure cost is the harm to its image and self-identity. From a “party of the oppressed” and a Lebanon-based and centred “resistance” movement standing up to Israel, it has projected itself across the border and morphed into a powerful regional force. Once acclaimed by Arabs for struggle against a common enemy, most recently in the 2006 Lebanon war, it is widely viewed as a sectarian Shiite militia and, in parts of Syria, a ruthless occupier.

Hizbollah has benefitted from its intervention beyond regime survival. Its full-throated effort to keep the regime alive helped consolidate it as Iran’s most effective partner. The war has displayed and deepened mutual dependence. Hizbollah long has given Iran strategic depth vis-à-vis Israel. Escalating involvement in Syria has elevated it to an indispensable partner in a high-stakes, increasingly sectarian-tinged regional confrontation, whose principal exponents are Iran and Saudi Arabia. In turn, Iran gives arms and other support that allow Hizbollah to fight Israel and leverage military strength into political dominance in a country that always denied it to Shiites.

Hizbollah has also gained from its relationship with Russia, which arose from the latter's 2015 intervention. It has been a vital partner on the ground, an elite fighting force without which Russian airstrikes would have been much less effective. It has been able to enhance its military and tactical expertise by a combat alliance, for the first time, with a global power. Yet, the relationship is fraught, as Moscow, a secular power wary of Islamist radicalism and favouring a strong Syrian state and army, has its own agenda in Syria, which is starting to diverge from Iran's and Hizbollah's, now that the regime's immediate survival seems assured.

Hizbollah has its own agenda, so needs its own political strategy. Along with most other players, it continues to bank on hard power. This can only prolong the conflict and encourage radicalisation on all sides. Defeat of non-jihadist rebels would help swell jihadist ranks and remove a credible opponent that could negotiate a settlement and enforce a deal. Hizbollah may feel emboldened by Iranian and Russian support and their joint 2016 victory in Aleppo and favour efforts to gain more ground. Taking and holding territory in the face of a morphing insurgency and a hostile population will become increasingly costly in blood and treasure, however, and may prevent the party from extricating itself at all.

To loosen the trap and create the possibility of an eventual drawdown, Hizbollah, together with Iran, should urgently take steps to lower tensions. As part of the process Russia, Turkey and Iran launched in Astana in January 2017, they should help enforce the nationwide ceasefire. They should also open communication lines with non-jihadist foes in order to discuss mutually acceptable decentralisation to enable local governance in opposition-controlled areas without paving the way for Syria's breakup; and to ease tit-for-tat restrictions on the besieged villages of Madaya, Zabadani, Fouaa and Kefraya. Likewise, they should press President Bashar Assad to negotiate a political settlement and should refrain from new offensives and collective punishment of civilians.

In return, a negotiated settlement must take into account the party's vital interests, over which it shows neither willingness nor need to compromise given its fighting prowess. These include its arms channel, protecting Shiite shrines in Syria and preventing attacks against both the Shiite community and its fighters in Lebanon. Though the party's arsenal has long posed serious concerns inside and outside Lebanon, its disarmament cannot be linked to a negotiated Syria settlement if a deal is to have a chance. At the same time, Hizbollah should work to dispel domestic rivals' fears by agreeing to resume dialogue on a defensive strategy – stalled by its Syria intervention – that would regulate its arsenal's use, including its stated commitment not to use it against domestic foes or provoke war with Israel.

None of this will be easy, but the alternative would be worse, for Hizbollah and much of the region: a prolonged, ever costlier engagement in an unwinnable war of attrition. Beyond the human costs, Hizbollah would have to permanently mobilise a Shiite community whose patience and support may have limits, and recruit youths who lack the commitment and discipline that have made Hizbollah a formidable fighting force. It cannot relish that prospect.

Beirut/Brussels, 14 March 2017

Hizbollah's Syria Conundrum

I. Introduction

Hizbollah, a product of Israel's 1982 Lebanon invasion and occupation, owes its popularity and growth to its championing of Lebanese Shiites' cause without presenting itself as a sectarian actor.¹ Since the 1990 end of the civil war, it has played a dual role of political party within the Lebanese system and Islam-based armed resistance movement confronting Israel.² However, the 2011 Syrian uprising and subsequent civil war there compelled it to shed its predominantly Lebanese profile for an unabashedly Shiite one by projecting its power across the border and thrusting itself into a sectarian-coloured regional power struggle.³

Though Hizbollah had been active outside Lebanon previously, it appears to have extended its reach to include Syria, Iraq and Yemen, though the depth of its involvement in those countries remains a matter of speculation.⁴ As a Lebanese observer

¹ Lebanon's historically marginalised Shiites were mostly confined to the "belt of misery" before the civil war of 1975-1990: impoverished rural areas in the south and east traditionally neglected by the state, and Beirut's southern suburb. "Hizbollah and the Shiite Community: From Political Confessionalization to Confessional Specialization", Aspen Institute, November 2010.

² Until the Syrian withdrawal in the wake of the 14 February 2005 assassination of former Prime Minister Rafic Hariri, Hizbollah was in the opposition, focused on its struggle against Israel and expanding its social-services network within the Shiite community. It began government participation that year and has since stepped up political involvement; in 2007-2008, it led an eighteen-month sit-in in Beirut to topple Prime Minister Fouad Siniora's government; in May 2008, it clashed with Sunni and Druze militiamen in Beirut after the government decided to dismantle the independent communications network the party described as vital for its struggle against Israel; and it repeatedly sought to discredit the Special Tribunal for Lebanon investigating the Hariri assassination. In 2000, after Israel's withdrawal from southern Lebanon, Hizbollah asserted the Shebaa Farms and Seven Villages areas, not vacated by Israel, were Lebanese and thus still occupied; it used this to justify its armed status in Lebanon. Israel and Hizbollah have since clashed on occasion, and in 2006 fought a 33-day war that destroyed much of southern Lebanon and Beirut's southern suburbs (known as Dahiyeh). Crisis Group Middle East Report N°57, *Israel/Palestine/Lebanon: Climbing Out of the Abyss*, 25 July 2006.

³ Crisis Group Middle East Report N°153, *Lebanon's Hizbollah Turns Eastward to Syria*, 27 May 2014.

⁴ Egypt said in 2009 it uncovered an Hizbollah cell and accused the party of plotting to smuggle weapons into Gaza and attack Israeli tourist sites in the Sinai Peninsula and ships in the Suez Canal. Hizbollah leader Hassan Nasrallah acknowledged the cell but said it was to assist Palestinians against Israel. "Egypt accuses Hezbollah of plotting attacks and arms smuggling to Gaza", *The New York Times*, 13 April 2009. Nasrallah condemned Saudi Arabia's April 2015 intervention in Yemen (see below). An ex-Yemeni security officer asserted the party has trained Huthis in Lebanon and highlighted the strong relationship between Hizbollah and the Huthi-led intelligence services in Sanaa. He also said two Hizbollah instructors resided in Saada in northern Yemen in 2012. Crisis Group interview, March 2017. A Huthi official said Hizbollah hosted a Huthi media station in Lebanon. Crisis Group interview, February 2016. Iranian officials confirmed the close Hizbollah-Huthi relationship. Crisis Group interviews, November 2016. A journalist with close Hizbollah ties said, "The party is Iran's representative in Yemen". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, June 2015. In Iraq, Hizbollah trained Shiite militants who fought U.S.-led coalition forces and later rebels in Syria.

said, "it is the regional arena, countries like Syria and Yemen, that has really become important to many of my Hizbollah interlocutors. Lebanon seems to be secondary in their discussions".⁵

Of paramount importance is Syria, where the party has crossed swords with an Arab foe for the first time. From the uprising's early stages, it and its Iranian backer demonstrated that they would not accept a fundamental change in the regime, especially its security and intelligence apparatus. As Hizbollah's military investment grew, so did its strategic interests, to the extent that today its fate and that of the Assad regime are intertwined: an important part of its weaponry transits through Syria from Iran, rendering it dependent on Damascus's goodwill, while the military support this makes possible is in turn vital for Assad.

In the uprising's early days, Hizbollah officials said they tried to convince the regime to avoid violence and address what they considered the demonstrators' legitimate demands.⁶ Yet when its advice went unheeded, it supported the regime's repressive tactics through logistical and military assistance.

By early 2012, the initially peaceful uprising had become – thanks in no small part to the regime's brutal crackdown on protesters – an externally-supported violent revolt on its way to an all-out proxy war. Hizbollah and Iranian Revolutionary Guards Corps (IRGC) military advisers poured in, seeking to protect the regime from what they asserted was a growing Sunni jihadist threat. Hizbollah's fear of a sectarian war became a self-fulfilling prophecy, fomenting the very radicalisation it professed to be pre-empting. Moreover, the party's role became indispensable in sustaining a regime that increasingly faced manpower shortages. This set the stage for full-fledged military intervention in 2013, when it concluded that the regime's grip on especially the parts of the country essential to survival was weakening and that defeat would threaten the party's own survival.⁷

Hizbollah leaders recognised that the intervention would be costly to the party's image and credibility in Syria and the Arab region more broadly, as well as to its fighters.⁸ Casualties began to climb; in May 2016, a member said Hizbollah had lost

Mareike Transfeld, "Iran's Small Hand in Yemen", Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 14 February 2017; "Lebanon's Hizbollah and Yemen's Houthis open up links", *The Financial Times*, 8 March 2015; "Yemen government says Hezbollah fighting alongside Houthis", Reuters, 24 February 2016; "Hezbollah Trains Iraqis in Iran, Officials Say", *The New York Times*, 5 May 2008; "Hezbollah in Iraq: A Little Help Can Go a Long Way", Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 25 June 2014.

⁵ Crisis Group interview, Washington, June 2016.

⁶ Crisis Group interviews, senior Hizbollah and Hamas officials, Beirut, Damascus, June-December 2011.

⁷ There are estimated to be some 8,000 Hizbollah fighters in Syria at any time, in addition to thousands more, sent on an irregular basis, who are not movement members. Crisis Group interview, Hizbollah fighter, Beirut, August 2016; "The Transformation of Hezbollah by its Involvement in Syria", Washington Institute for Near East Policy, August 2016. A senior Hizbollah official said, "after the July 2012 bombing [that killed four top security officials in Damascus] and the subsequent assault on Damascus, the regime started to slide. There was a true danger it might lose the capital, which would have amounted to its collapse. At this stage the regime took the important step of creating popular defence forces, which grew to comprise up to 100,000 fighters. The regime received strong support in this effort from its [Hizbollah and Iranian] allies". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, December 2013.

⁸ A senior Hizbollah official said, "we know that our decision [to intervene] would turn some people against us. However, we don't take decisions based on how popular they are, but on a clear

1,700 to 1,800 fighters in Syria.⁹ It also began losing friends. It alienated significant segments of the population, which accused it of double standards for having supported popular uprisings elsewhere, notably in Tunisia, Egypt, Libya, Bahrain and Yemen, but treating the Syrian uprising as part of an external conspiracy.¹⁰ Hostility with the Syrian opposition became more explicit, the party leader accusing the protesters of serving Israeli, Western, Turkish and Gulf interests.¹¹ The relationship with Syria's Muslim Brotherhood suffered, not only because it was active in the opposition, but also because Hamas – the Brotherhood's Palestinian branch headquartered in Damascus since its 1999 expulsion from Jordan – severed ties with the Iran-led “resistance axis”.¹²

vision and consistent principles. When we stood against the [U.S.] occupation in Iraq, Iraqi Shiites opposed us. Yes, popular support is important, but not at any cost”. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, June 2012.

⁹ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2016.

¹⁰ A Syrian activist said, “Nasrallah deeply shocked and disappointed the Syrian people. We used to venerate this man. It turned out he is a real hypocrite”. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2012. “الله نصر حسن من يسخر القاسم فيصل”, YouTube, 23 November 2012, www.youtube.com/watch?v=Rn30Euch7ww; “Syria's crackdown hits ally Hezbollah's image”, Associated Press, 10 August 2011.

¹¹ In December 2011, the then-head of the opposition Syrian National Council, Burhan Ghalioun, a future Syrian government would cut ties with Iran and Hizbollah: “Our relationship with Lebanon will be ... cooperation, and mutual recognition and exchange of interests and [we will be] seeking with the Lebanese to improve stability in the region. As our relations with Iran change, so too will our relationship with Hezbollah Lebanon should not be used as ... in the Assad era as an arena to settle political scores”. “Syria opposition leader interview transcript”, *The Wall Street Journal*, 2 December 2011. Nasrallah used that interview to warn of a conspiracy against Hizbollah: “The past couple of days revealed that we were reading things in a very correct way. The real aim [of the uprising] is to attack the resistance movements. It is not reforms ... being demanded of Syria [but] that it become a treasonous Arab regime With all due respect to those who demonstrate in Syria and those who fight with something else in mind, we tell them to be aware because they will be exploited It is a project that goes against their conviction, religion, culture, national belonging, nationalism, Syrian identity and true belonging”. Al-Manar, 6 December 2011.

¹² “Hamas reduces presence in Damascus”, *The National*, 25 December 2011. Uncomfortable with the regime's repressive response, Hizbollah's and Iran's support of Assad and the Muslim Brotherhood's rise in the region, Hamas severed ties with the axis in 2012, moving closer to Qatar, Turkey and the Morsi government in Egypt. Crisis Group interviews, senior Hizbollah and Hamas officials, Beirut, May-October 2016. Iran-Hizbollah-Hamas relations have been partially restored, notably Iranian financial support for Hamas's military wing, since 2015-2016.

II. The Syria Gambit: A Double-edged Sword

Measured by military victories, Hizbollah's intervention has been successful. With Iran and Russia, it has saved a crumbling regime and the axis it sustained. By securing most of Syria's central and western regions, it has created in effect a buffer zone on both sides of the border, significantly reducing attacks in Lebanon from rebel-held areas in Syria.¹³ It has also gained important operational expertise under Iranian and Russian military tutelage. It may yet parlay its vital military assistance into a political role in any future negotiations, either directly or through Iran. In blocking a regime change backed by the U.S., Turkey, Qatar and Saudi Arabia that would have shifted the regional power balance, it has cemented its own position and reinforced that of its patron, Iran, but it has also triggered daunting long-run challenges.

A. *An Eroding Image and a Need to Rebrand*

Since intervening in Syria, Hizbollah's strategy and image have been profoundly altered. Fighting Israel and protecting the oppressed – the traditional pillars of its identity – have eroded, and it has redefined its primary purpose to fighting Sunni extremists.¹⁴ Formerly, it served as a cross-communal rallying force, within Lebanon and beyond, particularly when confronting Israel, but as regional polarisation increased, Hizbollah has come to rely more on its own Shiite constituency, operating within an increasingly sectarian regional order and contributing to it.

The merging of the two has proved awkward and forced the movement to juggle multiple contradictions. It stigmatises Sunnis, lumping all Syrian rebels together as *takfiris* and calling its Lebanese and Syrian political opponents Israeli or Western agents, while saying its fight is non-sectarian.¹⁵ It projects force while retaining its traditional rhetoric about resisting oppression;¹⁶ denounces the Saudi-led and West-

¹³ Between 2013-2014, dozens were killed when Hizbollah checkpoints and convoys and predominantly Shiite neighbourhoods in Beirut were attacked with rockets, car bombs and ambushes. On 19 November 2013, a double suicide bombing of Iran's embassy killed 25, including a diplomat. In August 2014, the Lebanese Armed Forces (LAF) fought groups affiliated with the Islamic State (IS) and Jabhat al-Nusra in the border town of Aarsal. Army deployment around Aarsal and Hizbollah control over a swath of Syrian territory along the border have since helped reduce these attacks. "Rockets hit Beirut's Dahiyeh", Al Jazeera, 29 May 2013; "Dozens killed in the wake of the Dahiyeh explosion – Lebanese Red Cross", Lebanese Broadcasting Company International, 15 August 2013; Crisis Group Middle East Briefing N°46, *Aarsal in the Crosshairs: The Predicament of a Small Lebanese Border Town*, 23 February 2016.

¹⁴ 78.7 per cent of Lebanese Shiites supported Hizbollah's Syria intervention, according to a 2015 survey held by Hayya Bina, an organisation led by a party critic. *An-Nahar*, 14 July 2015.

¹⁵ Crisis Group Report, *Lebanon's Hizbollah*, op. cit. A senior party official said, "our fight is not sectarian. We continue to support the Palestinian resistance. Are Palestinians Shiites?" Crisis Group interview, Beirut, October 2016.

¹⁶ Nasrallah has repeatedly accused the Bahrain and Yemen governments of oppressing their people. In the October 2015 accident in Mecca that caused the deaths of hundreds of pilgrims, he described Saudi control of the sites and Hajj procedures an "historic oppression". "Sayyed Nasrallah: Mina tragedy will have great impact on end of Saudi oppression", Al-Manar, 14 October 2015. At the same time, Hizbollah members have begun to rationalise collective punishment, a practice used by Israel in Lebanon that has affected members' families. One said, "Civilians killed in Syria

ern-backed coalition's killing of civilians in Yemen, while ignoring its own and those of other regime allies in Syria;¹⁷ and engages in ruthless tactics such as sieges leading to starvation, while extolling its combatants' morality.¹⁸

By presenting the fight as against *takfiris*, Hizbollah hopes to convince many initially sceptical supporters that its involvement is both appropriate and imperative.¹⁹ It presents Assad as an indispensable partner in the war against Sunni jihadists and seeks to draw a broader international coalition into the fight, Russia in particular.²⁰ However, in practice, its agenda has been much broader. The party has expanded across Syria, striking jihadist and non-jihadist groups alike (lumping them together as *takfiris* or part of a pro-Israeli West-backed axis) in a bid to give its ally the upper hand in potential negotiations.²¹ Though Hizbollah has repeatedly said it favours a political solution, its and its allies' actions have helped the regime unabashedly pur-

are paying the price of their support for the *takfiris*". Crisis Group interview, South Lebanon, August 2016.

¹⁷ See Nasrallah's speech during the annual Ashoura commemoration of Imam Hussein's death, Al-Manar, 10 October 2016.

¹⁸ A senior Hizbollah official said, "recently some Syrian MPs visited us here from Aleppo. You should have seen the love and reverence they showed for Hizbollah. To them Hizbollah is holy because of its good behaviour and morality. Our morality in warfare is impeccable. We operate strictly according to what is *halal* and *haram* [religiously right and wrong]. No other resistance movement on earth can claim this the way we can. Indeed, in some [regime] areas of Syria, people only feel secure if Hizbollah is there". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, October 2016. In contrast, an international relief organisation director said, "the besieged population of Madaya couldn't care less about Hizbollah's supposed morality. There, the group bears a huge responsibility for people's suffering. Dozens have starved to death". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, July 2016.

¹⁹ "The zeal of Hizbollah's youth and their families is extremely high, and so is their morale. For the past three years, we've been recruiting young men, because everyone feels we are facing an existential threat. They see that Hizbollah's intervention has made a difference: there are fewer suicide bombings in Lebanon, and no more rockets land on Beqaa villages". Crisis Group interview, senior Hizbollah official, Beirut, April 2016.

²⁰ From Hizbollah's perspective, that coalition could indirectly also include its Western enemies. A party official said, "the U.S. and the West have understood that terrorists are the only alternative to Assad. Look how Western officials have stopped calling for Bashar's downfall. They have now made the fight against Daesh [IS] and Jabhat al-Nusra their first priority". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2015.

²¹ A Hizbollah official said, "basically, all armed Syrian groups share the same traits The differences between Jabhat al-Nusra [the Nusra Front previously tied to al-Qaeda, which renamed itself Jabhat Fatah al-Sham (Conquest of Syria Front) in 2016] and Ahrar al-Sham [a non-*takfiri* Salafi group] remain insignificant. They all are extremist, sectarian and anti-Shiite". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2016. Nasrallah described some armed opposition groups as "the Syrian Army of Lahad", referring to the leader of the Israeli-controlled South Lebanon Army before Israel's 2000 withdrawal. Nasrallah's January 2015 speech, YouTube, 30 January 2015, www.youtube.com/watch?v=YjrQYt7bEYg. Prior to the rebels' defeat in eastern Aleppo, UN envoy Staffan de Mistura publicly estimated Fatah al-Sham's presence there at 900 of roughly 8,000 rebel fighters in the city. The Syrian opposition and Western diplomats said jihadist numbers were much lower (U.S. officials estimated around 200). Crisis Group interviews and communications, UN and U.S. officials, October 2016. Russia said the numbers were much higher. "Kerry plays down Syria deal hopes as Russia joins Geneva talks", Reuters, 19 October 2016.

sue a maximalist military strategy, hoping that defeated rebels would be compelled to settle for a compromise on regime terms.²²

That is a risky bet, because if they do not, the remainder of the internationally-accepted opposition might join the jihadists. It also raises the question with whom the regime might compromise if potential partners are so thoroughly defeated they lose credibility and capacity to enforce a deal, while much of the population continues to reject the regime. How would it be able to govern?²³

The bet is risky also because of possible consequences inside Hizbollah. The war has severely strained it. It is compensating for the regime's manpower shortages and war-fighting incompetence by supplying thousands of fighters. Though party leaders downplay the significance of this, it has been one of Hizbollah's main challenges, with an estimated 1,700 to 1,800 killed so far. By comparison, in its eighteen-year fight against Israeli occupation, it has lost around 1,200.²⁴

The party has tried to overcome its manpower concerns by stepping up recruitment in Lebanon's Shiite community, including with training and financial incentives. The leadership has argued that if the party does not fight Sunni extremism in Syria, it will have to do so at home.²⁵ Before Hizbollah's May 2013 military intervention, Lebanon was largely spared the type of violence that occurred across the border. However, the point of its leader, Hassan Nasrallah, was driven home shortly after, when, in apparent retaliation for Hizbollah's intervention, suicide bombers from Syria attacked Shiites in Lebanon. Particularly notable were a July 2013 car bombing in Beirut's predominantly Shiite Bir al-Abed neighbourhood that injured at least 53 and a suicide attack in Ruweis the next month that killed at least 25 and injured over 200.²⁶

²² See below. In December 2013, when the regime was on the defensive, a senior Hizbollah official said: "A resolution must be based on Bashar Assad staying in power, with some of his authorities removed. ... I don't think Assad will give up control of the military and security services. Maybe he would give the opposition cabinet positions on the economy, social and cultural affairs or media, in addition to allowing more freedom of expression". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, December 2013.

²³ Hizbollah believes further regime victories will force the opposition to negotiate a settlement on its terms. A party official said, "clashes between al-Nusra and other opposition armed groups in Idlib [after their defeat in Aleppo] are significant If there is a complete break between them, the opposition will lose its military backbone [al-Nusra Then] speaking with [non-Nusra groups] will become possible even if Ahrar al-Sham took over everything, because then they will be sufficiently weakened militarily little more than an umbrella for foreign interference". Yet, he acknowledged the regime and its allies could "benefit from giving the opposition just enough [in negotiations] to keep most opposition fighters on the side or agree to a deal, rather than joining al-Nusra in continuing the war". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017.

²⁴ A Hizbollah official said, "our combat casualties have been small and manageable, considering the size and importance of the war. They were high in Aleppo but have declined since. The party's structure has not expanded significantly. Our strength in the war is qualitative more than quantitative". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017. On casualty numbers, Crisis Group interview, Hizbollah official, Beirut, May 2016; and "Is Syria's long war wearing down key Assad backer Hizbollah?", *The Christian Science Monitor*, 4 October 2015.

²⁵ See text of Nasrallah's speech, Al-Manar, 26 June 2013.

²⁶ Also, separate suicide bombings struck the Iranian embassy and Iranian cultural centre in Beirut in, respectively, November 2013 and February 2014. "Rebel group claims Bir al-Abed attack", and "Suicide bombers kill 25 near Iran embassy in Beirut", *The Daily Star*, 11 July, 19 November 2013;

These events prompted Hizbollah to overhaul its profile. While at first it had not even publicly acknowledged its fighters were in Syria, using only the vague term “jihadist duty” as the circumstance of death when announcing casualties, it began to glorify its fighters’ role as popular support for its war effort increased, and it needed to foster yet greater backing to cope with its pressing manpower problem. It has gone outside its normal pool of party cadres to find recruits, employing them on a contract and submitting them to shorter training, a departure from long practice.²⁷ This has allowed many young Shiite males to continue a seemingly normal life in Lebanon while fighting in Syria on a rotating basis.

They have multiple reasons for agreeing to fight. Some have a financial motive, but growing sectarianism and fear of Sunni extremism are the greatest draw. Moreover, in a country whose state has failed to provide basic needs, viable prospects or, more importantly, a sense of dignity, fighting jihadists in Syria gives many meaning and purpose. A fighter who joined the party’s ranks in 2013 said:

Before joining Hizbollah my life was meaningless. Since I became a party member, I have a cause to fight for, and I have gained respect and status in my community. And in addition to my social and military duties, I am also fulfilling the religious duty to serve my people.²⁸

Hizbollah has capitalised on this, giving new recruits a sense of belonging and a network and rewarding them monetarily, or their families if they die in battle. Under the party’s guidance, the Shiite community pays tribute to a martyr’s memory, envelops his family with emotional and material support and especially honours his mother (*oum al-shahid*) for her sacrifice. Such social and religious rituals tie fighters’ families more intimately into a cohesive, albeit increasingly sectarianised community and encourage others to show the same readiness to sacrifice children.²⁹ While the majority of Lebanon’s Shites appear to remain solidly behind the party, at least for now, there are sceptical voices, fuelled by Syria’s escalating violence, which calls into question the party’s military prowess and the prospect of its fighters returning home victorious and soon. Dubious of Hizbollah’s triumphant narrative during

“Deadly blast rocks a Hezbollah stronghold in Lebanon”, *The New York Times*, 15 August 2013;

“Suicide bomber targets Iranian center in Lebanon”, Reuters, 19 February 2014.

²⁷ See www.moqawama.org/essaydetails.php?eid=26124&cid=199. In Islam, jihad, literally “striving”, refers to the effort required to become a good Muslim and spread Islam. One component is military (holy war). Hizbollah calls its fighters mujahidin, those fighting a holy war. Funerals of fighters killed in Syria have become near-celebrations, with fireworks at the arrival of each new “martyr”. A resident of a southern village said, “we never used to hear fireworks when fighters were killed ... against Israel”. Crisis Group interview, south Lebanon, August 2016. Recruits usually do three-months training before going to Syria and receive a salary for time at the front. Crisis Group interview, newly-recruited fighter, Beirut, July 2016.

²⁸ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, August 2016.

²⁹ Crisis Group interviews, Hizbollah officials and fighters, Beirut, May 2015-November 2016. A researcher who works on Hizbollah said, “women occupy an important place inside the party. Mothers, wives and daughters are religiously and psychologically prepared by their fellow party members to accept the idea of jihad and martyrdom. They are prepared for the possibility that their children, husbands or fathers become fighters and die in battle”. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, October 2016.

May 2016 battles in the Qalamoun area, a university professor with party ties said, “in recent days, they have made so many strategic gains that one has to wonder how they lost these strategic places in the first place”.³⁰

The effort to close ranks can barely disguise a certain malaise among supporters nostalgic for the contest with Israel, an abiding source of pride and consensus across the region. A fighter said, “of course, I wish we were fighting Israel and not in a conflict that is dividing the Arab world”. Military mobilisation also compels the party to accept relaxed social practices, triggering suspicions among some hard-core cadres. A former fighter against Israel said, “our generation used to pray the entire night before going to battle. Now, you see some of these guys spending their days in cafés, smoking the shisha [waterpipe], before they go off to Syria”.³¹

Arguably the greatest harm to Hizbollah's reputation derives from having to play the sectarian card. This could ultimately jeopardise its and the wider Shiite community's relationship with their environment. An Iraqi cleric with ties to Hizbollah said:

What would push young [Lebanese] Shiites to fight in Syria? Very few would go for Bashar's sake, or even Iran's. It's a single stone of the [Shiite] Sayyida Zeinab shrine [in Damascus] that mobilises them. Yet, this could be very dangerous in the long run. One day, leaders may sit around the negotiating table, but it will be very difficult to heal broken spirits from this sectarian rift.³²

Hizbollah's starvation-inducing siege of two majority-Sunni villages in Syria (since 2015), Zabadani and Madaya, has followed the same sectarian logic of Sunni rebels who have blockaded two Shiite villages north of Idlib, Fouaa and Kefraya.³³ Both Hizbollah and rebels have subjected residents of these villages to constant rocket and sniper attacks to force concessions.³⁴ In September 2015, Hizbollah and regime

³⁰ Hayya Bina July 2015 survey in *An-Nahar*, op. cit. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2016.

³¹ Crisis Group interviews, Beirut, May, September 2016. The behaviour of some young, fresh recruits without the rigorous religious discipline of Hizbollah cadres poses challenges for the party inside Lebanon. According to a Hizbollah local official, “some ... have picked fights with other residents or acted arrogantly within the community. We had to call them to order”. Crisis Group interview, South Lebanon, August 2016.

³² Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2016.

³³ Rebel groups took control of Idlib city in March 2015 and continued an offensive in the surrounding countryside, besieging the Shiite villages of Fouaa and Kefraya. In July, regime forces and Hizbollah besieged the Sunni villages of Madaya and Zabadani further south. A few weeks earlier, intense bombing of Zabadani pushed 20,000 fighters and civilians to seek refuge in Madaya. “Madaya: The two other Syrian villages where 20,000 people have been starving under rebel siege”, *The Independent*, 12 January 2016; “Syrian forces close in on rebel-held Zabadani”, BBC, 4 July 2015; “Anatomy of a Siege: the Story of Madaya”, Syria Deeply, 28 January 2016.

³⁴ Hizbollah reportedly took control of checkpoints surrounding Madaya and Zabadani, cracking down on corruption and smuggling that regime forces allowed. The humanitarian situation deteriorated dramatically, as dozens died from starvation in Madaya in winter 2015-2016, despite aid deliveries. There are now some 40,000, mainly civilians, in Madaya and Zabadani and 21,000-22,000, mainly civilians, in Fouaa and Kefraya. “Sieges in Syria: Profiteering from Misery”, Middle East Institute, June 2016; “Five people starved to death in Madaya despite aid delivery, UN says”, *The Independent*, 18 January 2016; Crisis Group telephone interviews, Syrian fighter, activist, doctor, local official, Zabadani, Madaya, Fouaa, October 2016, February 2017. A Fouaa local official lamented: “We are witnessing a real catastrophe Yesterday, a young man was killed by a sniper;

forces reached a deal with opponents, the “Four Towns Agreement”, that enabled aid delivery and evacuation of the wounded in all four villages, but both sides have repeatedly hampered implementation.³⁵

While accounts about conversion to Shiism promoted by Iran, Hizbollah and other Shiite militias abound in opposition milieus, it is difficult to verify its extent. There are reasons to be sceptical; Shiites are less than 1 per cent of the population in Syria, a slim basis to build on.³⁶ Yet, particularly Shiite religious practices, such as Ashoura celebrations, have become more visible, some accompanied with sectarian provocations.³⁷ A Syrian relief worker in Damascus explained:

It is difficult to give a definitive answer on the question of *tashayu* (Shiite conversion). It is certain that Shiites are being encouraged to display their religious identity more clearly. We never saw large commemorations of Shiite events like Ashoura in Syria before Also, if you go to Bab Touma [an old Christian neighbourhood of Damascus], you will see a lot of Shiite religious symbols. Even Christians are complaining about the heavy Shiite presence.³⁸

a women almost went crazy ... because she has four children whom she hasn't been able to feed for four days”. Crisis Group telephone interview, February 2017. An activist in Madaya said: “We are living in a prison. But prisoners receive food and medical treatment We are left here to die We feel as if we are ... cave people, completely disconnected from the outside world”. Crisis Group telephone interview, February 2017.

³⁵ “Siege Watch, Third Quarterly Report on Besieged Areas in Syria”, PAX and the Syria Institute, July 2016. Crisis Group telephone interviews, Syrian activist and doctor, Madaya, October 2016. The activist said, “if one person gets injured, it is impossible to get him or her evacuated unless someone in Fouaa or Kefraya has the same injury. If someone is hit there, Hizbollah will keep shooting at us until it gets the same injury and then impose a simultaneous evacuation”. A Fouaa local official said, “if one rocket is launched on Madaya, the terrorists respond by shelling us a whole day. They have destroyed everything Even the grass that we eat to survive is now frozen [because of the cold]. They did not allow aid in since November”. Crisis Group telephone interview, February 2017. Under the “Four Towns Agreement”, aid is intermittently allowed into the villages, but it is barely sufficient for basic needs.

³⁶ Syrian Shiites live in small communities in Damascus, the coastal cities, Daraa, Homs, Idlib and Aleppo. Crisis Group telephone interviews, experts on Syria, February 2017. According to demographer Youssef Courbage, they were only 0.4 per cent of the population in 2012. “Ce que la démographie nous dit du conflit syrien”, *Slate*, 15 October 2012. In 1973, Lebanese Shiite cleric Mousa al-Sadr issued a *fatwa* (legal opinion by expert in Islamic law) recognising Alawites as part of the Shiite sect. However, Shiites and Alawites have distinct religious and social practices. “Iran-Syria Religious Ties”, United States Institute for Peace, 3 June 2013.

³⁷ A Zabadani fighter lamented: “They raised Hizbollah's flag on the most important mosque inside our town [in August 2015, with battles still raging]. It was such a provocation. I am not very religious, but it made me furious, so you can imagine what a devout person might think!” Crisis Group telephone interview, October 2016. “(فيديو) بالزبداني مسجد فوق الله حزب راية رافع طالب محمد هلاك”, YouTube, 23 August 2015, www.youtube.com/watch?v=PoaukKFgvLo. A Syrian relief worker in Damascus said, “with the increasing influence of Hizbollah and Iran, you see many provocative actions in Sunni areas, such as Kafar Suseh in Damascus. Shiite militiamen drive around shouting Shiite chants and poking their rifles out of the car window. They do the same in al-Midan, an area with a large Sunni concentration. This is very sensitive, very provocative”. Crisis Group telephone interview, November 2016.

³⁸ Crisis Group telephone interview, November 2016. The presence of a Shiite shrine that attracts religious tourism and of a small Shiite community in a neighbourhood adjacent to Bab Touma might explain this sectarian display.

Many regime opponents are convinced that Hizbollah's long-term strategy is to empty the border region adjacent to Lebanon's majority-Shiite Beqaa Valley of its Sunni population.³⁹

For now, Hizbollah seems to have deferred thinking about how to limit or mend damage from its role in Syria. It is digging in psychologically for a long fight. A senior party official said, "we will keep fighting for as long as necessary; if that means ten years or twenty years, so be it. We are ready and our young men are motivated. Anyway, what alternative do we have?" Tellingly, Hizbollah chose "Patience and Victory" as its slogan for Ashoura in October 2016.⁴⁰ Nor has thinking begun about what it should do once the conflict ends. A senior official said its fighters would return to Lebanon, because the party assumes that a political settlement would keep the regime in power, thus securing Hizbollah's and Iran's, interests.⁴¹ Yet, a settlement appears far off.

At a popular level inside Syria, Hizbollah seems to bet on those who despite their discontent continue to support the pro-regime axis for self-preservation.⁴² In its relations with Syrian (mostly Sunni) refugees in Lebanon, Hizbollah has displayed restraint, welcoming them to areas under its influence (while watching them closely for political activities) and ensuring that its supporters do not clash with them.⁴³ Party officials working in local municipalities or with Hizbollah's social organisations have provided services to Syrians in predominantly Shiite areas, fostering goodwill.

³⁹ Crisis Group telephone interviews, Syrian fighter, activist, doctor, Zabadani, Madaya, October 2016. A Syrian journalist predicted: "Hizbollah will never allow people to return to the area". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, September 2016. While Hizbollah and its allies may not allow a complete refugee return to the border area, the party has reportedly been negotiating with rebel factions the return of up to 300,000 Syrian refugees, prioritising those displaced in the north-eastern Lebanese town of Aarsal, a majority of whom hail from the Qalamoun region. Crisis Group interview, Western diplomat, March 2017. See "Hizbollah's Diplomacy in Qalamoun", The Atlantic Council, 1 March 2017; "Analysis: 'Safe Zone' on Lebanon Border Would Benefit Hezbollah, Iran", Syria Deeply, 7 March 2017.

⁴⁰ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2016; observation, Beirut, October 2016.

⁴¹ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, October 2016. A few months later, a Hizbollah official said, "it is too early to say what the party's future role in Syria will be. This will depend on what kind of solution is reached. Until now, the party is seeking to achieve its field-related objectives. We have not embarked on a political debate yet". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017. In January 2017, following a Russia-Turkey-brokered ceasefire [with Ankara reportedly demanding withdrawal of all foreign fighters], the Iranian supreme leader's senior adviser, Ali Akbar Velayati, asserted that the "claim that Hizbollah would leave Syria after the ceasefire is mere propaganda by the enemy". Quoted in *As-Sharq al-Awsat*, 4 January 2017.

⁴² A Hizbollah official said, "the regime might not control all Syria, but more than 60 per cent of the population live in areas under its control. [There] people have a lot of respect and appreciation for [Hizbollah]". Crisis Group interview, March 2016. Crisis Group research in Syria and Lebanon, however, reveals that many Syrians deeply resent the party.

⁴³ Crisis Group observations, Beirut, South Lebanon, Beqaa Valley, January 2013–October 2016. Nasrallah urged the government to adopt a humanitarian approach toward the refugees. In 2013, he rejected demands by his Christian ally, the Aoun-led Free Patriotic Movement, to seal the borders. He also urged supporters not to attack Syrian refugees. More recently, he encouraged the government to coordinate with Damascus to ensure refugee return to safe areas in Syria. *Al-Akhbar*, 3 January 2013; "Hezbollah against U.S. intervention in Syria: Nasrallah", *The Daily Star*, 23 September 2014; *Al-Manar*, 13 February 2017.

The party believes it can, in future, build on their support. If and when the war ends, however, Hizbollah and its allies will still face the threat of Sunni jihadist violence in Syria and Lebanon, reflecting the region's open sectarian wound and the ongoing rivalries between Saudi Arabia and Iran and between Turkey and Iran that prevent it from healing.⁴⁴

B. *Saudi Sanctions*

The Syria intervention has also changed the way other regional actors see Hizbollah. Its relations with Riyadh in particular have taken a nosedive. From nuisance – a competitor with Saudi proxies in Lebanon such as Saad Hariri's Future Current – it has grown into a significant regional player in its own right and ever-more potent leverage for Tehran. This evolution has galvanised its foes.

Between the end of the civil war and the assassination of ex-Prime Minister Rafic Hariri (Saad's father), Lebanon was under Syria's hegemony. Saudi Arabia, a main broker of the Taef agreement that ended the war, had major influence through Hariri and acquiesced to Hizbollah's role as long as it was focused on confronting Israel. The assassination changed that, because Riyadh, Western states and others pointed at the Syrian regime as the culprit and at Hizbollah by association. Yet a relationship continued, even during the 2006 war, which Riyadh accused Hizbollah of triggering.⁴⁵ Between 2006 and 2008, the party avoided clashing with Saudi interests in Lebanon, conscious of the widely shared perception of Saudi leadership in the Sunni world.⁴⁶

In May 2008 fighting in Beirut, Hizbollah dealt a humiliating defeat to the Future Current and other Sunni militias, compelling the Saudi ambassador and dozens of others to flee by boat.⁴⁷ Acknowledging the lopsided power balance on the ground, Saudi Arabia called for calm and urged Hariri to make concessions, the Doha Agreement.⁴⁸

⁴⁴ A senior Hizbollah official predicted: "Even if an agreement is reached, Jabhat al-Nusra and Daesh will not commit to it. There will still be groups in rural areas carrying out terrorist attacks against the regime". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, October 2016. A party member said, "the Syrians are not against us. Refugees can see how we are treating them in Dahiye, the south and the Beqaa". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2016. Crisis Group's Lebanon research confirms that refugees have mostly enjoyed fair treatment and safety in areas under Hizbollah influence.

⁴⁵ Al Jazeera, 14 July 2006.

⁴⁶ For background, see Crisis Group Middle East Report N°39, *Syria After Lebanon, Lebanon After Syria*, 12 April 2005. "Hezbollah escalates rhetoric against Riyadh", Al-Monitor, 10 December 2013. In 2006-2008, Nasrallah did not publicly attack Saudi Arabia, focusing instead on its Lebanese ally, the Future Current. Crisis Group observations, Beirut, September 2006-May 2008.

⁴⁷ In May 2008, after the government decided to dismantle its independent communications network, Hizbollah and some allies mounted a large military operation. They quickly controlled predominantly Sunni West Beirut, besieged Prime Minister Saad Hariri (Rafic's son) in his residence and overran the Hariri TV channel and newspaper and the Future Current headquarters. The party also clashed with Druze militia from Walid Jumblat's Progressive Socialist Party in Mount Lebanon. Crisis Group Middle East Briefing N°23, *Lebanon: Hezbollah's Weapons Turn Inward*, 15 May 2008; "200 people flee Lebanon for Cyprus", *Now*, 12 May 2008.

⁴⁸ The Doha agreement gave rise to a national unity government in which the Hizbollah-led March 8 coalition enjoyed veto power. "Deal for Lebanese factions leaves Hezbollah stronger", *The New York Times*, 22 May 2008.

The Arab Spring and Syria war completed the transformation. Jumping to the defence of Shiites throughout the region, Hizbollah condemned the March 2011 Saudi military intervention in Bahrain and its treatment of its own Shiite population in the Eastern Province.⁴⁹ In December 2013, it accused Riyadh of masterminding suicide attacks in predominantly Shiite areas in Lebanon, and in April 2015, it charged Saudi Arabia with “genocide and crimes” in Yemen. A month earlier, Nasrallah had directly insulted members of the Saudi royal family.⁵⁰ For its part, Saudi Arabia condemned Hizbollah's Syria intervention, which one official termed an “invasion”. In 2016, a Saudi military official accused Hizbollah of sending “mercenaries” to Yemen to support the Huthis. Most frequently, however, Saudi-backed Lebanese officials and media took the lead in criticising Hizbollah and defending the kingdom.⁵¹

Not only Hizbollah but also Saudi Arabia changed its posture in the region. The latter responded to the 2011 uprisings with an assertive new foreign policy. Its intervention in Bahrain, military support of Syrian rebels, increased funding to oil-poor Jordan and Morocco, invitation to those two monarchies to join the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) to inoculate them against popular upheaval and March 2015 war in Yemen were all sharp departures. Only in Lebanon was Saudi Arabia constrained – by Hizbollah's dominance. It therefore set out to curtail the party's influence politically and financially.

In February 2016, it withdrew a \$3 billion pledge of military aid to the Lebanese Armed Forces (LAF), along with another \$1 billion in planned funding to the Internal Security Forces (ISF), reportedly in response to Lebanon's failure to condemn the January attacks on Saudi diplomatic missions in Iran, or what official Saudi media described as “hostile Lebanese positions resulting from the stranglehold of Hizbollah on the State”.⁵² The Saudi move deprived the military of equipment and weapons

⁴⁹ At the beginning of the Arab Spring but before the Syria war, Nasrallah did not explicitly attack Saudi Arabia but criticised the repression of “peaceful Shiite protesters”, directing his ire at Bahrain's ruling al-Khalifa family. See excerpts of his 19 March 2011 speech, YouTube, www.youtube.com/watch?v=A18uxsK4pkY. Referring to demonstrations in Saudi Arabia's predominantly Shiite Eastern Province in 2011, he said Saudi authorities “call for moral conduct [in Syria]. In al-Qatif and al-Awamiya people are not even calling for the toppling of the regime; all they want are a few rights, a few reforms and a little development. They live in poverty in one of the wealthiest areas. How do they respond? By using bullets and tanks, calling for a military solution and ... declaring [demonstrators] heretics and criminals”. See his 24 February 2012 speech, YouTube, www.youtube.com/watch?v=ZfuRjpl3zZc.

⁵⁰ “Nasrallah: Saudi behind Iran embassy bombing in Beirut”, *Al-Alam*, 4 December 2013. “Iran can't be compared to 'backward' Saudi Arabia: Hezbollah”, *The Daily Star*, 15 April 2015. Hizbollah accords special importance to Yemen's war. Leaders, officials and media have developed an anti-Saudi narrative focussed on human losses from airstrikes and the quagmire in which they say the Saudis have landed. “Nasrallah slams Saudi over Yemen op, says it did nothing for Arabs other than ‘sending Daesh’”, *Naharnet*, 27 March 2015.

⁵¹ “Saudi says ‘cannot be silent’ at Iran, Hezbollah role in Syria”, *Reuters*, 25 June 2013. Then-Foreign Minister Saud al-Faysal said, “the most dangerous development [in Syria] is the foreign participation, represented by Hizbollah and other militias supported by the forces of the Iranian Revolutionary Guard”. *Al-Arabiya*, 24 February 2016. “Hariri: Hezbollah's accusations against Saudi Arabia are in line with Iranian and Syrian regimes' behavior”, *The National New Agency*, 3 January 2016.

⁵² According to pledges announced in 2013, France would deliver \$3 billion of weapons to the Lebanese army, paid for by Saudi Arabia. A first shipment was in April 2015. “Lebanon receives

needed to face spillover threats from the Syrian war, for which many Lebanese blamed Hizbollah. However, it also reduced the kingdom's already shrinking influence in Lebanon. A fierce Hizbollah opponent with close ties to the kingdom lamented: "This Saudi retreat will only empower Hizbollah and reinforce Iran's stranglehold over Lebanon".⁵³

Antagonism toward Hizbollah reached fever pitch in March 2016, when the Gulf Cooperation Council labeled the party a terrorist group (a similar attempt in 2013 had dissolved in disunity). Shortly afterward, the Arab League and Organisation of Islamic Cooperation (OIC) followed suit. The decision had little direct impact on the party, which has few interests in the Gulf, except for the expulsion of a few Lebanese with alleged Hizbollah links.⁵⁴ But it had great symbolic impact, as it revealed how the once historically acclaimed party of heroic resistance against Israel had become ostracised in an important part of the Arab world.

The Syria war has turned the Saudi-Iranian rivalry into a zero-sum proxy conflict, not just over their respective interests, which may be reconcilable, but over identity. This has sharpened sectarian rhetoric and heightened reciprocal Sunni-Shiite denigration. Hizbollah and Iranian officials have cited examples of bigotry against Shiites in Saudi political and religious discourse as a cause of the political impasse in Syria and elsewhere.⁵⁵ Saudi Arabia went on the offensive against what it perceived as combined Iranian and Shiite expansionism, and Hizbollah and Iran now see it as the

first shipment of French weapons", *The Daily Star*, 20 April 2015. After the 2 January 2016 execution of prominent Shiite cleric Nimr al-Nimr in Saudi Arabia, protesters ransacked and torched the Saudi embassy in Tehran. "Iranian protesters ransack Saudi embassy after execution of Shiite cleric", *The New York Times*, 2 January 2016. "Saudi issues fresh sanctions over Hizbollah ties", *The National*, 27 February 2016.

⁵³ "Lebanese trade accusations over Saudi aid suspension", Associated Press, 21 February 2016; Crisis Group interviews, businessman, residents, Beirut, April 2016. "Saudi Arabia punishes the Iranian project in Lebanon", *As-Sharq al-Awsat*, 20 February 2016. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2016. Lebanese President Michel Aoun chose Saudi Arabia for his first visit after his October 2016 election. According to some media reports, it helped improve relations. (Aoun's son-in-law, Foreign Minister Gebran Bassil, had refused to sign the March 2016 Arab League statement condemning Iran and Hizbollah.) Hizbollah officials say the visit yielded no major results. "Saudi Minister meets Aoun, says new ambassador to Lebanon appointed", Naharnet, 6 February 2017; Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017.

⁵⁴ "Gulf Arab states label Hezbollah a terrorist organization", Reuters, 2 March 2016. In 2013, attempts to condemn and cut ties with Hizbollah exposed GCC disunity; only Bahrain labelled it as terrorist, and Qatar partially restored relations shortly afterward, when Doha mediated the release of nine Lebanese Shiite pilgrims taken hostage by a Syrian armed group in Azaz in northern Syria. "Gulf states agree to blacklist Hezbollah as terrorist group", *Al-Arabiya*, 17 July 2013; "GCC rules out possibility that Gulf will blacklist Hizballah as terrorist group", Naharnet, 10 September 2013. "Saudi Arabia turns up the heat on Hezbollah", Brookings Institution, 29 March 2016. "Lebanese expats fearful as Gulf expels dozens accused of Hezbollah links", Reuters, 8 April 2016.

⁵⁵ An Iranian official said, "Saudi Arabia denies Iran the right to any role in the region. Shiites and Iran are [its] perfect enemy. Take Syria for instance. Why do they talk to the Russians but not to us about Syria? Enmity with Iran and the Shiites has become ... the sole solution to all their problems". Crisis Group interview, Tehran, May 2016. A Hizbollah official said: "We have an irrational leadership in Saudi Arabia that feeds on sectarian animosity ... and fuels it. The U.S. should rein in the Saudis' erratic behaviour". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2015.

source of the region's turmoil and one of the principal threats to survival of the "resistance axis". A Hizbollah official said:

Just look at what the Saudis are doing in the region. They are inflaming every conflict, and it is they who created Daesh [IS]. This is Saudi warmongering. Even in Lebanon, the country whose stability and calm all regional and [wider] international players want to preserve, the Saudis went on the offensive [by cutting off aid and labelling Hizbollah terrorist], sending a message that even Beirut won't be safe from their aggressive policy.⁵⁶

Saudi Arabia and its allies read the situation differently, interpreting Hizbollah's actions as a drive for hegemony. A Lebanese official with close ties to the kingdom contended: "Saudi Arabia has tried dialogue and offering concessions to Iran and Hizbollah [following the 2008 Doha Agreement on Lebanon]. Where did this get us? Only to further hegemony and control by Tehran and its proxy. Compromise did not work; it will only allow Hizbollah's hegemony to grow".⁵⁷

The party has come under increasing international pressure following adoption in the U.S. in December 2015 of the "Hizbollah International Financing Prevention Act" (HIFPA). It imposes, inter alia, sanctions on any non-U.S. financial institution that "knowingly facilitates a significant transaction or transactions for Hizbollah ... [and] of a person identified on the list of specially designated nationals and blocked persons maintained by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the Department of the Treasury". Fearing retribution, Lebanese banks overreacted, not only closing hundreds of the party's accounts, but also freezing those of party backers not expressly covered by the act.⁵⁸

This ignited a heated dispute between Hizbollah and Central Bank Governor Riad Salameh, who asserted that the U.S. law had to be applied to avoid the banking sector's international isolation. The party verbally attacked the Central Bank, which convinced many politicians, analysts and citizens that it was the culprit in the June 2016 bombing of the headquarters of Blom Bank in central Beirut after the bank froze several Hizbollah-linked accounts.⁵⁹ The banking sanctions touched a raw nerve: by putting in jeopardy Hizbollah's social network, they threatened its position as a main service provider to the Shiite community and compounded the financial

⁵⁶ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2016.

⁵⁷ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2016.

⁵⁸ Public Law N°114-102, Hizbollah International Financing Prevention Act of 2015, 18 December 2015, <https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/2297/text/pl>. "How Lebanese banks are handling US sanctions on Hezbollah", Al-Monitor, 12 January 2016. The U.S. also targets Hizbollah's alleged activities in Africa and Latin America. "Treasury sanctions Hezbollah operatives in West Africa", Treasury department, 6 November 2013; "U.S. intensifies bid to defund Hezbollah", *The Wall Street Journal*, 16 December 2015. The European Union put Hizbollah on its terror list in 2013, due to its military role in Syria and alleged involvement in a 2012 bus bombing in Bulgaria that killed five Israeli tourists and their driver. "EU adds Hezbollah's military wing to terrorism list", Reuters, 22 July 2013.

⁵⁹ "Lebanon central bank says must comply with U.S. Hezbollah law", Reuters, 17 May 2016. The Blom Bank attack caused damage but no fatalities. *The Daily Star*, 12 June 2016. "Economic Alternatives Could Help Split Shiites from Hezbollah", Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 18 October 2016.

strain caused by its involvement in Syria.⁶⁰ The new U.S. administration's vow to take a more aggressive approach toward Iran and its regional influence may further increase pressure on the party.⁶¹

C. *All Quiet on the Southern Front?*

While Hizbollah's primary objective in Syria is preserving the regime, it has also cast its role there as a continuation of its 2006 war against Israel. According to this narrative, the U.S., Israel and Saudi Arabia, working in concert, are using the Syria crisis to finish off the "resistance axis" by severing the bond holding it together, the Assad regime. A senior Hizbollah official said:

Syria is the link between Iran and the Resistance [Hizbollah]. If that connection is lost, Lebanon will be stuck between a rock and a hard place, between Israel and an Israeli Syria. This is why we went into Syria and have been fighting there.⁶²

Ten years have passed since the 2006 war. The post-war equation – mutual deterrence based on each side's fear that the next round could be broader and more devastating – has dissuaded both from escalating. Hassan Nasrallah declared in an interview shortly after the fighting ended: "You ask me, if I had known ... there was 1 per cent chance that the kidnapping [of two Israeli soldiers by Hizbollah] would lead to such a war, would I have done it? I say 'no, absolutely not', for humanitarian, moral, social, security, military and political reasons".⁶³

The Syria war may have introduced new and dangerous variables, but Hizbollah's preoccupation with fighting Syrian insurgents has kept it from even attempting to confront Israel anew in southern Lebanon. In 2012, it said the Syrian conflict was not affecting its fighting capacity against Israel, but today the situation has changed, as it has had to dedicate the bulk of its financial, military and human resources to that war. Its involvement also has antagonised important segments of Lebanese and Syrian society, leaving it vulnerable on the Israeli front – a point not lost on Israeli strategists.⁶⁴

⁶⁰ A journalist with close Hizbollah ties said, "Hizbollah had to cut between 15 and 20 per cent of the aid it provides its followers because it had to reallocate funds to its war effort". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, September 2016. A party member acknowledged: "Compared to how the party used to support martyrs' families, our assistance has shrunk The deaths of our fighters put an additional burden on our budget". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, October 2016.

⁶¹ In February 2017, the Trump administration imposed new sanctions on Iran. Among those affected were individuals allegedly involved in laundering money for Hizbollah. "Trump sanctions Iran over missile test", *The Washington Post*, 3 February 2017.

⁶² Crisis Group interview, senior Hizbollah official, Beirut, May 2016. Hizbollah has repeatedly accused Syrian armed groups and political opposition of serving Israeli and Western interests.

⁶³ *An-Nahar*, 27 August 2006.

⁶⁴ "We have special forces dedicated to the fight against Israel; our forces in Syria are different", a senior Hizbollah official said. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, June 2012. An Israeli defence official said, "Hizbollah has an interest in keeping things calm. They are still deterred. Nasrallah said that he wouldn't have gone to the [2006] war had he known ... the price They are stretched, and international sanctions are targeting their revenue". Crisis Group interview, Tel Aviv, October 2016. Both parties realise the stakes have become much higher. Another Israeli defence official threatened: "What we will do to Lebanon has not been seen since World War II. We will crush it and

It is difficult to predict how most Lebanese would respond to a new round of conflict; as in 2006, many might support Hizbollah.⁶⁵ It would not be surprising, however, if many others, especially in the Lebanese Sunni community, would see it as an opportunity for revenge, as would anti-regime Syrians. A Lebanese analyst explained: "In 2006, many Lebanese blamed Hizbollah for the war. At the time, you could hear people wishing for Israel's victory to get rid of the party. In many Sunni milieus, this sentiment has risen exponentially after Syria".⁶⁶ Echoing this, a Syrian journalist said:

A war with Israel might be a rallying force behind the party for some, especially if we see the usual collective punishment by the Israeli army. But many Syrians [who massively welcomed displaced Lebanese Shiites in 2006] bear a deep hatred toward Hizbollah that now surpasses their hatred of Israel.⁶⁷

Israel has kept a close eye on the party as it became mired in Syria. While concerned about its acquisition of new weaponry and expertise from exposure to the Russian military, it has avoided intervening directly, for fear of redirecting the fight toward itself, preferring for the party to succumb in a war of attrition.⁶⁸ Yet, it has laid down strategic red lines: Iran's transfer of sophisticated long-range, high-precision weaponry to Hizbollah; an attempt by Hizbollah fighters, supported by Iran, to gain a foothold on the Golan Heights and extend the party's front line with Israel from Lebanon deep into Syria; and rocket attacks, intended or inadvertent, from Syrian territory into Israel, regardless of the perpetrator.⁶⁹ As a warning and deterrent, it has attacked alleged Iranian arms shipments to Hizbollah inside Syria on several occasions, and systematically responded to rocket fire from Syria by targeting regime positions.⁷⁰

Israeli officials seem particularly concerned that Hizbollah might try, with Iranian help, to exploit a vacuum in southern Syria to establish an underground military network around Quneitra, near the Israeli border, and mass forces there.⁷¹ In Janu-

grind it into the ground. They have upgraded their capacities as well – they have 100,000 missiles. Today there is mutual deterrence between us and no one wants war". Crisis Group interview, Tel Aviv, October 2016. A newly retired Israeli National Security Council official said there are three reasons why Hizbollah cannot fight another war with Israel now: "the damage caused to them and the Lebanese state in 2006; the derivative deterrence caused by the fact that for many years there will be fears by non-Sunnis in Syria that Sunnis will rape six-year-old Shiite girls and dismember them; and Iran's restraint until the right moment". Crisis Group interview, October 2016.

⁶⁵ Druze leader Walid Jumblatt said, "many Syrians and Lebanese would rally behind the party Israel remains the number one enemy for many". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, June 2014.

⁶⁶ Crisis Group interview, Tripoli, September 2016.

⁶⁷ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, October 2016.

⁶⁸ "Hezbollah's Russian Military Education in Syria", Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 24 December 2015.

⁶⁹ Crisis Group interviews, Israeli officials, Jerusalem, Tel Aviv, 28-29 September 2016. An Israeli foreign ministry official said: "We retaliate in the Golan when fired at. All the attacks against us have been by local proxies, including Druze groups and Palestinian Islamic jihad". Crisis Group interview, Jerusalem, October 2016. Speaking of Israel's response, a Russian diplomat said, "All retaliatory attacks have been of government positions in the northern part of southern Syria". Crisis Group interview, October 2016.

⁷⁰ "Israeli strikes in Syria highlight fear over Hezbollah's growing arsenal", Al Jazeera, 27 April 2015. "Israel strikes Syria in response to rocket fire in the north", *Haaretz*, 21 August 2015.

⁷¹ Crisis Group interviews, Israeli officials, Tel Aviv and Jerusalem, September-October 2016.

ary 2015, an Israeli helicopter attack killed six, including a Hizbollah commander, an IRGC officer and Jihad Mughniyeh, the son of Hizbollah's late military chief, Imad Mughniyeh. An Israeli newspaper quoted Western intelligence sources as claiming that a unit headed by Jihad Mughniyeh had been plotting "to attack Israel with rockets, anti-tank missiles and bombs, and planned to send terror operatives into Israeli territory".⁷² Several sources assert that Hizbollah has been training Syrian government forces in the area.⁷³

In the Golan, it is hardly plausible that Hizbollah would pursue its military activities without Iran's support and supervision. The deaths of Mughniyeh and an Iranian officer suggest these efforts are closely coordinated. In a commemoration speech for the "Quneitra martyrs" following the attack, Nasrallah declared:

We in the Islamic resistance in Lebanon no longer recognise the [old] rules of engagement [that kept the Lebanese front separate from Israel's Syria relationship] There are no rules of engagement when one confronts aggression and assassinations. We no longer accept the separation of the battlefronts.⁷⁴

Almost a year later, an Israeli airstrike on the outskirts of Damascus killed Samir Kantar, allegedly the head of the Syrian Resistance for the Liberation of the Golan, a little-known regime-backed group advised and equipped by the IRGC and Hizbollah.⁷⁵ In apparent response, a Hizbollah unit named after Kantar detonated an explosive device targeting an Israeli army patrol in the disputed Shebaa Farms area in southern Lebanon two weeks later. In turn, Israel shelled areas in southern Lebanon.⁷⁶ No casualties were reported in either attack, and both sides appeared to abide by the rules tacitly agreed after the 2006 war: Hizbollah confined its response to the Shebaa Farms area it claims is still occupied by Israel, and Israel avoided a disproportionate response.

Overall, the fear of unpredictable and unmanageable consequences has prompted the two players to exercise restraint. Yet, both say they are preparing for another war, one that would presumably be fought in both Lebanon and Syria. A Hizbollah official said, "sooner or later, a conflict between us and Israel is going to happen, and we are getting ready for that day". An Israeli official noted that Hizbollah currently has "100,000 rockets aimed at us" in southern Lebanon. As Crisis Group wrote about Lebanon in 2010, "the world should cross its fingers that fear of a catastrophic conflict will continue to be reason enough for the parties not to provoke one".⁷⁷

⁷² "Israeli strike in Syria kills late Hezbollah leader's son, sources say", *Haaretz*, 18 January 2015.

⁷³ *Ibid*; and Crisis Group interviews and telephone interviews, pro-regime and anti-regime Syrian journalists and activists, Beirut, April 2015-May 2016.

⁷⁴ *Al-Manar*, 30 January 2015.

⁷⁵ "Hezbollah prisoner swap under way", *Al Jazeera*, 16 July 2008; "Slain Hezbollah operative's role shrouded in mystery", *Al Jazeera*, 22 December 2015. Kantar was released in 2008 after 30 years in an Israeli prison in return for the remains of the two Israeli soldiers Hizbollah captured in 2006, and joined the party soon after. The group Kantar headed reportedly aimed at an armed movement on the border. A Lebanese analyst close to Hizbollah said, "it was not a coincidence that the party chose Kantar, a Druze, to conduct these operations. His sectarian origins have likely helped in recruiting Syrians from the Golan, who are mostly Druze". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, February 2017.

⁷⁶ *Al-Akhbar*, 4 and 6 January 2016.

⁷⁷ Crisis Group interviews, Beirut, April 2016, Tel Aviv, 29 September 2016. Crisis Group Middle East Report N°97, *Drums of War: Israel and the "Axis of Resistance"*, 2 August 2010.

III. Hizbollah and Its Allies

A. Iran: A Tightening Bond

Since its creation in the cauldron of the 1982 Israeli invasion, Hizbollah has steadily developed its ties with Iran, its ideological mentor and military patron, but according to Iranian and Hizbollah officials, the party has remained autonomous in Lebanese politics.⁷⁸ Militarily, however, it has become an instrument of Tehran's foreign policy, especially its need for a "forward operating base" or "strategic depth" in Lebanon to deter an Israeli attack on Iran itself. As early as 1982, the IRGC sent hundreds of commanders to Lebanon to advise and train fighters of the fledgling "Party of God", then little more than an amalgam of armed Shiite groups, as it confronted the Israeli onslaught.⁷⁹ This was when Iran's three-year old Islamic Revolution was keen to precipitate similar political change throughout the Muslim world.⁸⁰

By adopting Ayatollah Khomeini's *wilayat al-faqih* (guardianship of the Islamic jurist) doctrine, Hizbollah introduced an ideology that previously had enjoyed little traction in Lebanon's Shiite community, setting the path for a new set of religious, cultural and social beliefs and practices.⁸¹ Many Hizbollah critics cite this doctrine as evidence of the party's subordination to Iran, but the reality is more complex. Over the years, the patron-client relationship has evolved into one of mutual, albeit lopsided dependence. Several factors have helped in recalibrating it: Hizbollah's resistance against the Israeli occupation of parts of Lebanon, which eventually persuaded Israel

⁷⁸ Iran says it does not interfere with Hizbollah's political role in Lebanon. An Iranian official said, "on Lebanese domestic issues, it is 100 per cent Hizbollah's agenda". Another official asked, "how could we dictate to Hizbollah what to do in Lebanon? The party understands the domestic affairs far better than we do. Quite the contrary, we often benefit from Hizbollah's knowledge in gaining a better understanding of Lebanon and the region". Crisis Group interviews, Tehran, May 2016. Hizbollah officials also highlighted the party's autonomy inside Lebanon. Crisis Group interviews, Beirut, June 2012–October 2013.

⁷⁹ Crisis Group interviews, senior Iranian diplomat, Istanbul, March 2016; IRGC strategist, Tehran, May 2016. According to Nizar Hamzeh, Iran sent 1,500 IRGC advisers to the then Syrian-controlled Beqaa Valley to train Shiite militants fighting Israel. "Lebanon's Hizbollah: From Islamic revolution to political accommodation", *Third World Quarterly*, vol. 14, no. 2, 1993. An amalgam of local Shiite groups took the name "Hizbollah" in 1984, also calling itself the Islamic Resistance in Lebanon, according to its 1985 founding document: "Open Letter to the Oppressed". Haytham Mouzahem, "Hizbollah, from birth to the July war (1982-2006)", undated, www.forum.qawem.org/showthread.php?t=76826.

⁸⁰ The Office of Islamic Liberation Movements, established shortly after the revolution, was overseen by Ayatollah Hossein Ali Montazeri (a close confidant of Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini) and tasked with exporting the revolution throughout the Muslim world. It was incorporated into the foreign affairs ministry and sidelined in 1987.

⁸¹ *Wilayat al-faqih*, a concept specific to Shiite Islam, holds that, in the absence of Imam al-Mahdi, the twelfth imam who Shiites believe has gone into occultation and will reappear, the Islamic nation should be under the guardianship of a supreme leader (*faqih*). Article 5 of Iran's constitution stipulates: "During the occultation of the Wali al-Asr (may God hasten his reappearance), the *wilayah* [guardianship] and leadership of the *umma* [nation] devolve upon the just and pious *faqih*, who is fully aware of the circumstances of his age, courageous, judicious and capable". Similarly, in the 1980s, Salafism enjoyed only a very marginal presence among Lebanese Sunni Muslims.

to withdraw; the party's growing influence among Lebanese Shiites; and its widespread legitimacy and popular support in the Arab world.

A major shift in the relationship occurred in 2006, when the party demonstrated that Iran's long military and financial investment had borne fruit. Hizbollah stood its ground against Israel, foiling its war objectives: the two captured soldiers' release and destruction of the party's military wing.⁸² Despite more than 1,000 civilian deaths and widespread destruction in Lebanon, Hizbollah celebrated a "divine victory".⁸³ Survival against the Middle East's most powerful army turned it into an indispensable component of the emerging axis of which Syria and Gaza-based Hamas also were a part and a powerful force in Lebanon with regional standing.⁸⁴ The second watershed was the war in Syria. While the conflict deepened Hizbollah's reliance on Iran, it also established the party as the axis's most effective military partner, instrumental in saving the regime.

Iran has been the party's unwavering supporter, main weapons supplier and provider of all other aspects of its warfighting capability, especially logistics and training. Hizbollah fighters have gained their skills primarily from Iranian advisers (themselves hardened in the 1980-1988 war with Iraq) in training camps in Lebanon, Syria and Iran. No reliable information exists about the extent of Iran's financial support for Hizbollah's political and social service activities; estimates vary from \$100 million to \$400 million a year. Following the 2006 war, it reportedly provided up to \$1.2 billion for reconstruction and compensation of war victims (especially Hizbollah supporters).⁸⁵

Nor is there hard data on Iranian expenditures for Hizbollah's Syrian war effort, but it is reasonable to assume Tehran has largely covered its financial and military needs. Reacting to U.S. sanctions in June 2016, Nasrallah declared: "Hizbollah's budget, its income, its expenses, everything it eats and drinks, its weapons and rockets, come from the Islamic Republic of Iran As long as Iran has money, we have money". This shows the party's enduring dependence on Iran and its unlikely ability to pursue, even if it wished, a Syria strategy autonomous from that of its backer.⁸⁶

⁸² In its aftermath, an Israeli government inquiry concluded the war had been "a big and serious failure". *The Washington Post*, 31 January 2008. It is now viewed by Israel's defence establishment as having successfully established deterrence, which has lasted more than a decade. Crisis Group interview, Israeli defence official, Tel Aviv, January 2017.

⁸³ Hassan Nasrallah's 22 September 2006 speech, www.youtube.com/watch?v=KurXHcmjsOc.

⁸⁴ *Al-Arabiya*, 10 August 2007. Including the two who were captured, 119 Israeli soldiers died in the 34-day war; 628 were wounded. 44 Israeli civilians died and some 1,000 were wounded due to the roughly 4,000 rockets Hizbollah fired. "Israel-Hizbullah conflict: Victims of rocket attacks and IDF casualties", Foreign ministry, July-August 2006, <https://tinyurl.com/jdvazdf>. An Hizbollah official said, "2006 was a turning point in the party's trajectory It increased the trust of [allies] and the fear of [foes] toward us". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2009.

⁸⁵ On military aid, Crisis Group interviews, Hizbollah officials and members, Beirut, southern Lebanon, Beqaa, 2010-2016. "Hezbollah's Iran money trail: It's complicated", *Al-Akhbar*, 31 July 2012. A Lebanese analyst with ties to the party said these estimates might be misleading, as "Iranian support for Hezbollah is essentially non-governmental and, as a consequence, does not appear in any official fiscal budget" in Lebanon. Cited in *ibid*.

⁸⁶ A February 2017 article described an uneasy relationship, quoting party fighters' and commanders' complaints about the IRGC-Quds Forces' chief "micromanaging their military operations [in Syria] to an unprecedented degree" and Tehran financial pressure to enforce obedience to Iran on

However, it also reveals Hizbollah's critical role in preserving an axis that is of paramount importance to Tehran.

Iranian officials have stressed the relationship's reciprocal nature. One said, "cooperation and coordination between us have become much stronger. Because of this conflict, we now share a common path and destiny". Another compared losing Hizbollah to an amputation: "Our enemies are seeking to weaken us by striking at our right arm, represented by Hizbollah".⁸⁷ Domestically, Hizbollah's enemies accuse it of sacrificing Lebanon's interest for Iran's by entering the Syria war. A Future Current official relayed a conviction shared by many of its foes: "By intervening in Syria, Hizbollah is jeopardising Lebanon's security and economy to serve its Iranian patron's agenda".⁸⁸ Yet, this elides a complex reality. Its presence in Syria is equally motivated by self-preservation.

By contrast, Hizbollah's involvement elsewhere in the region, in Yemen in particular, has no direct connection with its interests or positions in Lebanon or Syria; nor has it affected its conflict with Israel. By providing training and logistical support to Huthi rebels and taking the rhetorical lead within the axis against the Saudi role in Yemen, Hizbollah may be signalling to the kingdom the cost of supporting Syrian rebels. In doing so, it directly represents Iran's interests—having no direct geostrategic stakes of its own at the southern tip of the Arabian Peninsula—and stands accused by its opponents of undermining Lebanon's relations with Riyadh.⁸⁹

B. *Syria: Assad or Nothing*

Hizbollah's relationship with the regime has evolved from tenuous during the first years of its existence, to client-patron after the 1990 end of the Lebanese civil war, to strategic and friendly since Bashar Assad's 2000 rise to power.⁹⁰ The alliance deep-

Hizbollah combatants. "Hezbollah Losing its Luster Under Soleimani", Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 22 February 2017. A retired Lebanese army general with close ties to Hizbollah said, "these tensions are normal; they could occur even within the ranks of an army. They may derive from the fact that Iran has advisers and senior commanders in Syria, while Hizbollah has mostly sent fighters. There are no signs of deeper rifts, however. Hizbollah's and Iran's strategy and goals in Syria are fully aligned. Yet, the party has been under financial strain, and has had to delay salary payments in its various institutions. This is not the result of Iranian political pressure but of the economic situation". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, March 2017.

⁸⁷ Al-Arabiya, 25 June 2016. Crisis Group interviews, Tehran, May 2016. Another official said, "Iran's decision to intervene in Syria aimed to preserve the very resistance that Hizbollah represents. It is Hizbollah that conveyed fears and concerns to the Iranian leadership". Crisis Group interview, Tehran, May 2016.

⁸⁸ Crisis Group interview, Tripoli, June 2015.

⁸⁹ "How does assaulting Saudi Arabia serve Lebanon's high interests? What harm did Saudi Arabia do to Lebanon?", asked the Lebanese Forces leader Samir Geagea, who described Nasrallah's statement as detrimental to the country. *Al-Hayat*, 19 April 2015.

⁹⁰ Syria watched Hizbollah's emergence warily and fought it through its Lebanese Shiite proxy, the Amal movement, during the civil war. Later it came to see the party as an important asset for leverage against Israel. Due to Damascus's tolerance, Hizbollah was the only Lebanese militia to escape disarmament under the 1989 Taef Accords, based on its "resistance" credentials. Yet, occasional tensions continued. In 1993, the Lebanese army, then under Syrian influence, fired on Hizbollah demonstrators in Dahiyeh protesting the first Israel-PLO Oslo Accord, killing nine and injuring dozens. Hizbollah organised the rally despite warnings from the Lebanese government and Syrian

ened after 2005, when Hizbollah supported Assad after Saudi Arabia, France, the U.S. and others accused him of having killed Rafic Hariri; Damascus returned the favour in the 2006 Lebanon war.⁹¹ Once dependent on Hafez Assad's dominance in Lebanon to preserve its military status, Hizbollah has become instrumental in preserving his son's rule in Syria. Today, the alliance is organic: the prospect of the regime's demise, especially if replaced by a hostile Sunni one, poses an existential threat to the party. Hizbollah believes that it would be next on the list.⁹²

In Syria, Hizbollah has pursued a dual agenda, sparing no advisory, logistical or military efforts in support of its ally. In line with the Iranian strategy, it has fought to save the regime: helping it to quell the armed opposition, preserve its hold on Damascus and retake key territory essential to survival. From the beginning, however, it has also sought to safeguard its own direct interests: fighting in the Qusayr and Qalamoun areas along the border to create a buffer zone against attacks by Syrian jihadists inside Lebanon, preserving its vital Iranian supply line and protecting two Shiite shrines in Syria.⁹³

In doing so, Hizbollah has rarely distanced itself from the regime, often acting in unison with its political and military objectives. Though Hizbollah may not share Assad's goal to regain control over all Syria, party officials have seen a partition, including via autonomy arrangements or other forms of decentralisation, as a threat.⁹⁴ However, in the wake of the January 2017 Russia-Turkey-brokered Astana peace talks, Hizbollah distinguished between temporary arrangements allowing local governance and ones that would pave the way for federalism:

authorities that they would enforce a ban on demonstrations. Olfa Lamloum, "La Syrie et le Hizbollah: Partenaires sous contrainte?", in Sabrina Mervin (ed.), *Le Hezbollah: état des lieux* (Paris, 2008).

⁹¹ Following mass anti-Syria protests of the Hariri assassination, Hizbollah organised a huge Beirut rally supporting Syria's role in Lebanon. The slogan of the demonstration, which gave its name to the pro-Hezbollah 8 March coalition, was "Thank you, Syria". Nasrallah's 8 March 2005 speech, YouTube, www.youtube.com/watch?v=YMf-bvXZQzY. Yielding to domestic and international pressure, Damascus withdrew its troops from Lebanon in April 2005. As a farewell gift, Nasrallah offered Rustom Ghazaleh, then-head of Syrian military intelligence in Lebanon, a rifle Hizbollah had captured from Israel. *As-Safir*, 29 April 2005. Hizbollah also acknowledged Syria's aid in the 2006 war. Nasrallah declared: "Syria was not only a passageway for the resistance, but also a real military supporter The most important missiles that were falling on Haifa and central Israel were Syrian missiles ... provided to the resistance". "Nasrallah hails slain Syrian officials as 'Martyrs', says relation with Aoun strategic", Naharnet, 18 July 2012. As important was Syria's strategic and political support. Assad referred to Arab leaders who accused Hizbollah of provoking the war as "half-men". Al Jazeera, 20 August 2006.

⁹² Crisis Group interviews, Hizbollah officials and supporters, Beirut, May 2012-April 2016.

⁹³ Syria has only a small Shiite population (less than 1 per cent) but has two important Shiite shrines erected over the graves of Zeinab, the Prophet Muhammad's grand-daughter through his son the Imam Ali, and Rukaya, daughter of the Imam Hussein, Ali's son. Pilgrimage to shrines in Syria, Iraq, Iran and elsewhere is a common practice in the Shiite world. A Lebanese cleric explained: "Our young men are deeply affected when they hear that the *takfiris* might destroy the graves of Sayyida Zeinab and Sayyida Rukaya They were ready for anything to protect these shrines". Crisis Group interview, South Lebanon, May 2016. Nasrallah said, "the destruction of the Sayyida Zeinab shrine could have led to a sectarian war We sent 40 to 50 fighters [to protect it]". *Now*, 3 December 2013. The shrines are unharmed, but sectarian war is now a reality and Hizbollah has deployed thousands of its fighters.

⁹⁴ Crisis Group interview, Senior Hizbollah official, Beirut, October 2016.

The opposition wants [any ceasefire or extended agreement] to allow them local self-governance. The Russians may be open to this and have suggested that areas under regime and opposition control should be open to trade and movement between them. ... The regime ... rejects these ideas, but perhaps it will not always do so. Perhaps such an arrangement – local administration – could be acceptable on a temporary basis, as long as it doesn't ultimately end up with federalism.⁹⁵

For now, Iran, Hizbollah and the regime continue to believe that local governance could form the basis for enemy safe havens and set off an uncontrollable domino effect throughout the region that would give birth to new enemies of the “resistance axis”.⁹⁶ The party has thus participated in the regime's battles throughout much of the country.⁹⁷ More importantly, despite repeatedly claiming that it favours a political solution, party officials have never gone beyond offering options that are strictly on Assad's terms: the security apparatus is untouchable, with only minor concessions on non-security matters, such as ministerial posts;⁹⁸ and Assad must remain president as guarantor of the unity of both regime and its armed forces. A senior Hizbollah official said:

The other side [the opposition and its backers] believe that without Bashar the regime will split into competing factions and they could take politically what they could not achieve militarily [shifting Syria into a rival regional camp]. This is why they are so insistent on Assad going. It is what they believe but not what *we* think. If we, the Iranians and Russia coordinated our support [in the event of Assad's departure], the regime would remain cohesive.⁹⁹

⁹⁵ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017.

⁹⁶ A Hizbollah official explained: “Based on what I have heard from Iranians, they are against any federalism because it is a dynamic that if it begins in Syria could end in Iran. Indeed, federalism is in some ways worse than full partition, because it introduces an ambiguous situation and relationship [between regional and central government], as we have seen in Iraq”. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017. A senior Hizbollah official described local self-governance as “partition, which the resistance axis opposes. Syria must remain united, but with better administration. There can be no temporary partition, because inevitably it will become permanent. Over time, those controlling their areas will build their own institutions and insist that these remain in their hands”. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, October 2016.

⁹⁷ A senior Hizbollah official said, “in some areas, we have a leading role, and the regime has become dependent upon us. But in others, such as Daraa, we play a supporting role”. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, October 2016.

⁹⁸ In 2013, a Senior Hizbollah official said: “Assad will not give up control of the military and security services. Maybe he would give certain cabinet positions to the opposition, such as ... economy, social affairs, culture or information”. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, December 2013.

⁹⁹ The official did not deny there was a Plan B for Assad's death or departure but asserted: “Of course we are not going to announce any alternative plan, or our foes would immediately jump on the alternative”. Replacing Assad “was out of question”. Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2016. Subsequently, another Hizbollah official went further: “For Iran, preserving Syria's geopolitical position [as part of the ‘resistance axis’] ... is the bottom line. This boils down to one goal: We cannot allow Bashar Assad to be overthrown militarily. Iran does not have an alternative to Assad but is open on other matters ... it wouldn't have a problem with Sunnis constituting the majority in parliament. Of the conflict's external parties, [Hizbollah] is probably the only one that cannot live

Hizbollah appears to subscribe to the notion that Assad's presence has kept the Syrian army and associated security forces and militias united behind the regime, preventing its collapse.¹⁰⁰ Yet, it recognises that as Syria has changed irreversibly since 2011, so has Assad.¹⁰¹ A party official explained: "The Assad we used to know has gone and won't come back. There is now a new Assad, a guarantor of minorities, representative of some segments of the population, and protector of [Iran's] regional interests".¹⁰² This "new" Assad remains a linchpin for Hizbollah's fortunes.

Finally, Hizbollah believes it can achieve its objectives by military means, obviating need for painful negotiated compromises. A senior official said, "there is no morality in politics; it is about influence and power. Over ... five years, and particularly in the two stages that followed first Iran's and Hizbollah's and later Russia's intervention, the regime has regained key territory". A few months later, he went further: "The opposition is losing; it should expect very little [from negotiations]". The fall of rebel-held eastern Aleppo in November 2016 will only have strengthened Hizbollah in this belief.¹⁰³

Hizbollah has played various battlefield roles: it has trained and organised army troops, (paramilitary) National Defence Forces fighters and non-Syrian militias; led major battles, especially in areas directly related to its own security and supply lines; helped recapture and hold territory; and mediated between Syrian troops and Iranian fighters and advisers. In exchange, the army has given the party light-infantry support and reconnaissance data.¹⁰⁴ A fighter explained: "Whether Hezbollah leads operations depends on the nature of the battle and the terrain. In a recent battle in a Damascus suburb we fought alongside the [Iraqi] Abu-Fadel Abbas brigade and took the lead. In other operations, we handle the entire process from reconnaissance to clean-up".¹⁰⁵

without Assad at this stage. For us, this is existential. But the opposition participating in government ... is not a problem". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017.

¹⁰⁰ A senior Hizbollah official said, "you cannot separate the military institution and the president. Without Assad, the regime would become as fragmented as the opposition. He is the guardian of regime consensus". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2016.

¹⁰¹ Crisis Group interviews, Hizbollah officials, senior official, Beirut, May 2015–October 2016.

¹⁰² Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2016.

¹⁰³ Crisis Group interviews, Beirut, April, October 2016. Another Hizbollah official said, "Assad was right [to seek a military solution in Aleppo]. The loss of [the eastern part of] the city forced the opposition to accept negotiations A settlement must take into account the power balance on the ground. You cannot tell Assad [after his victory] that he needs to leave. The regime has the right to demand guarantees that protect it and, for the most part at least, the way in which it governs". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017.

¹⁰⁴ Crisis Group interviews and telephone interviews, Hizbollah officials, Hizbollah fighter, Lebanese journalists and analysts with ties to the party, Syrian analysts, journalists and activists, Madaya, Istanbul, Gaziantep, Beirut, September 2013–October 2016. "Hizbollah in Syria", Institute for the Study of War, Middle East Report no. 19, April 2014.

¹⁰⁵ Quoted, "Another border war?", *Now*, 22 October 2013. Hizbollah joins in direct support, eg, sniper and counter-sniper operations, facility and route protection, joint clearing and direct engagement with opposition forces, often in coordination with the army and pro-regime militias. Crisis Group interviews, Hizbollah fighter and official, journalists with close ties to the party, Syrian analyst, Beirut and South Lebanon, January 2014–October 2016.

Hizbollah and regime fighters have occasionally experienced tensions, perhaps resulting from cultural differences between the army's secularism (and secular life-styles predominant among many Alawites) on one side and Iran's and Hizbollah's strong religious inclination on the other. A journalist with ties to the party said, "there are indeed cultural differences. Some party fighters are not familiar with their allies' habits, such as alcohol consumption or cursing religious symbols, while regime forces are frustrated with Hizbollah's rigorous religious practices".¹⁰⁶ Accounts of army corruption and incompetence also may have triggered dissension, while some army officers have voiced frustration over Hizbollah's leading battlefield role. Local tensions notwithstanding, Hizbollah and the regime are solidly united in what both perceive as an existential fight. A Syrian analyst in Beirut said, "at the political level, we can hardly see any sign of divergence, let alone tensions. For now, the three allies [regime, Iran, Hizbollah] remain closely bound together".¹⁰⁷

C. *Russia to the Rescue?*

Russia's September 2015 military intervention was as crucial in preventing the regime's collapse as was Iran's and Hizbollah's in 2013.¹⁰⁸ Since then, the four have become linked in a strategic partnership – agreed on the need to preserve the regime, but possibly diverging, even widely, on what should come after. Russian airstrikes, often focused primarily on non-jihadist rebels, paved the way for major regime advances. Moscow thus reclaimed a prominent international role, one of its primary objectives, in addition to preventing Western-backed regime change in Damascus.¹⁰⁹

Militarily, Russia has proved a powerful complement to Iran's and Hizbollah's contributions. Where Shiite militiamen compensate for the regime's manpower shortages by providing fighters for ground battles, Russia has carried out air bombardments and surveillance in support of ground forces, avoiding so far getting sucked into an Afghanistan-like quagmire. Its involvement started a relationship with Hizbollah whose dimensions and inner dynamics remain unclear. It is certain

¹⁰⁶ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2016. An Iranian analyst said, "the Syrian regime is not on the same wavelength as Iran and Hizbollah. It doesn't have the same resistance narrative. The army is secular. This regime might ally itself with the devil to save itself. Iran and the party find this exhausting". Crisis Group interview, Tehran, May 2016. Hizbollah, however, considers the regime morally and politically tied to the resistance axis.

¹⁰⁷ Crisis Group interviews, Syrian journalists, analysts and soldier, Beirut, Damascus, May-October 2016; Syrian analyst, Beirut, August 2016.

¹⁰⁸ An Israeli official who was in Russia in June 2015 reported that Russian counterparts acutely sensed the regime was on last legs when the decision to intervene was made. Crisis Group interview, ex-National Security Council official, Tel Aviv, 30 September 2016. A Russian diplomat stated: "In summer 2015, we were extremely concerned about the rapid advance of radical Islamist forces toward Damascus and the threat to the government's stability and the fate of millions of Syrians. Among the radical fighters were some 3,000 Russian citizens The government stood to lose its military arsenals, which would have meant new weapons in the hands of the jihadists. It was a very genuine concern". Crisis Group interview, Tel Aviv, September 2016.

¹⁰⁹ See Crisis Group Middle East Briefing N°47, *Russia's Choice in Syria*, 29 March 2016.

that it has helped the party improve its fighting capabilities.¹¹⁰ Several reports refer to joint operations rooms in Latakia and Damascus. In addition, six Hizbollah fighters reportedly participated in the rescue of one of two Russian pilots whose jet was downed by Turkey in November 2015.¹¹¹

Iran and Hizbollah have been grateful for the lifeline Russia has thrown the regime but do not trust its motives and cannot control its actions. Twice, in February and September 2016, Moscow compelled the regime to abide, if briefly, by a U.S.-Russian-brokered cessation of hostilities that suspended Russian airstrikes against rebels in Aleppo. Hizbollah and Iran were not included in the talks that produced the first lull and reportedly were not even informed in advance.¹¹² Moscow's March 2016 announced partial air force withdrawal further fuelled Iran's and Hizbollah's suspicions, which were then exacerbated by belated support of the regime's Aleppo offensive when fighting resumed a month later.¹¹³

Russia's long ties with the regime also concern Assad's other backers. They see its secularism, past support and deep knowledge of the Syrian army as a potential threat. Russia's secular worldview makes it more attractive to the Alawite community – and certainly to Syria's Sunnis and to non-Shiite minorities – than Iran's *wilayat al-faqih* ideology. Its strong support of the army and state institutions clashes with Iran's and Hizbollah's preference for militias to protect the regime.

Iran and Hizbollah are also at a disadvantage in that Russia represents the pro-regime camp internationally, including as a permanent member of the UN Security Council with veto power. They see this as deeply problematic, as Russia's agenda diverges from the regime's and theirs in fundamental respects, beyond the need to secure its survival. Unlike its allies, Russia has backed the YPG, the PKK's affiliate in northern Syria, and appears to accept the idea of a federal Syria, an arrangement that would benefit the Kurds.¹¹⁴ Moreover, it is widely rumoured that President

¹¹⁰ "Hezbollah's Russian Military Education", op. cit.; "Hezbollah is learning Russian", Carnegie Middle East Center, 26 February 2016. Crisis Group interview, journalist with close party ties, Beirut, July 2016.

¹¹¹ "Hezbollah's Russian Military Education", op. cit.; "Russia special forces aiding Hezbollah in Latakia: report", *Now*, 27 January 2016; *Al-Akhbar*, 17 June 2016. *Russia Today* in Arabic, 25 November 2016.

¹¹² "Why Iran still doesn't trust Russia on Syria", *Al-Monitor*, 10 June 2016. A senior Hizbollah official said: "We did not agree with the ceasefire. We think it was a wrong decision by the Russians". Another official said, "the Russians wanted to pursue the cessation of hostilities, which Iran and the regime were against. But in the end the Russians failed ..., and we paid the price [via rebel gains south of Aleppo]". Crisis Group interviews, Beirut, October 2016, January 2017.

¹¹³ Crisis Group interview, Hizbollah official, Beirut, May 2016.

¹¹⁴ A Hizbollah official said, "Russia has no problem with federalism, which would give autonomy to the Kurds. But for us, federalism means partition, and this we cannot accept". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2016. After a Moscow visit, a UN official said, "Russian officials don't fundamentally oppose an autonomous Kurdish region in Syria". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, April 2016. The YPG (People's Protection Units) is the PKK's Syrian Kurdish armed affiliate, established in 2012. It is the dominant armed Kurdish force in Syria. The PKK (Kurdistan Workers' Party) is the main armed Kurdish group in Turkey, cofounded in 1978 by Abdullah Öcalan; it started an armed insurgency in 1984. It is considered a terrorist organisation by Turkey, the EU, the U.S. and a number of other states. See Crisis Group Middle East Report N°151, *Flight of Icarus? The PYD's Precarious Rise in Syria*, 8 May 2014.

Vladimir Putin does not care personally for Assad, sees him ultimately as a liability and might be prepared to consider removing him if this would serve Russia's interests better.¹¹⁵ An Iranian analyst said in response:

Russia has the upper hand in negotiations; it has leverage over the U.S., veto power at the UN and more international and regional negotiation channels. But they shouldn't think they can impose their decisions against our interests. Russia may have influence over the Syrian bureaucracy and elites, but with Hizbollah we hold the ground.¹¹⁶

Hizbollah's relationship with Russia has other limits, given Moscow's ties with Israel, which Putin has been careful to nurture.¹¹⁷ Since its Syria intervention, Moscow has engaged in a delicate balancing act between itself, Israel and the regime and its backers. "We are conducting dialogue with organisations in Syria, but we will not allow the transfer of weapons to an organisation that brings about destruction and death", said the Russian Federation Council's chairperson during a visit to Israel – in a statement that did not explicitly name Hizbollah but was pregnant with irony given the nature of the Syrian war and Russia's military role.¹¹⁸ Furthermore, while Moscow views the Golan Heights as Israeli-occupied under international law, it favours a negotiated solution. Hizbollah and Iran see armed struggle as the means to liberate occupied territory and have attempted to establish a military foothold around Quneitra to operate against Israel and thus increase the cost of its occupation.¹¹⁹

In sum, Russia and Iran/Hizbollah are uneasy but necessary allies in Syria.¹²⁰ A Hizbollah official said, "we have what you could call a partnership with Russia, one

¹¹⁵ Crisis Group interviews, 3-6 March 2016. A Hizbollah official commented: "The Russians say Assad's fate must be left outside any settlement. In theory, if it were up to them alone, it is possible they would make a deal [including Assad's departure]. But in reality, they cannot and will not impose it". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017.

¹¹⁶ Crisis Group interview, Iranian analyst close to decision-making circles, Tehran, May 2016.

¹¹⁷ See, "Vladimir Putin is the closest thing to a friend Israel has ever had in Moscow", Reuters, 14 January 2016; "Putin reaffirms Israel-Russia ties", *Jerusalem Post*, 11 June 2016.

¹¹⁸ "Russian Federation Council Chairperson Matvienko Visits Israel", Israeli foreign ministry, 4 February 2016. When two Hizbollah commanders said Russia gave the party advanced weapons, Israeli opinion was reportedly divided. Some were sceptical; others were suspicious of Russia's intentions. "Russia is arming Hezbollah, say two of the group's field commanders", *The Daily Beast*, 11 January 2016; "Is Russia supporting Hezbollah?", *Intersection*, 8 February 2016, www.inss.org.il/uploadImages/systemFiles/Is%20Russia%20supporting%20Hezbollah%20-%20Citing%20Yiftah%20Shapir%20in%20Intersection%20site.pdf. Israeli defence and foreign ministry officials said Moscow prevented a number of Israeli airstrikes on weapons convoys and gave Hizbollah missiles. Crisis Group interviews, respectively Tel Aviv, September 2016, Jerusalem, November 2016.

¹¹⁹ Crisis Group interview, Russian diplomat, September 2016. During the 2014 Israel-Gaza war, Putin told a rabbis' delegation: "I support the struggle of Israel as it attempts to protect its citizens. I also heard about the shocking murder of the three youths. It is an act that cannot be allowed, and I ask you to transmit my condolences to the families" (referring to the kidnapping and murder of yeshiva students, for which Israel held Hamas responsible). *Israel National News*, 10 July 2014.

¹²⁰ In August 2016, Tehran allowed Russia to use its Hamedan airbase for long-range TU-22M3 bombers to strike in Syria. It had not allowed a foreign force to use its airspace since the 1979 revolution. It withdrew permission within a week due to domestic Iranian outrage after the Russians revealed the permission. "Iran revokes Russia's use of air base, saying Moscow 'betrayed trust'", *The New York Times*, 22 August 2016.

that leaves room for differences in which each side respects the other's interests because we need each other".¹²¹

¹²¹ Crisis Group interview, Beirut, May 2016.

IV. A Way out of the Conundrum?

The regime's victory in eastern Aleppo notwithstanding, the war is far from over. While Nasrallah endorsed the Astana peace talks, the party has yet to match his words with action.¹²² Even defeat of the armed non-jihadist opposition would likely not end violence but only fuel more hatred of the regime and support for jihadist groups, such as IS and Jabhat Fatah al-Sham, especially among a generation of Sunni youth.¹²³

The election of Donald Trump in the U.S. potentially opens a new chapter of the war, one laden with uncertainty. Regime supporters have welcomed the development, believing it augurs a further U.S. withdrawal from the conflict politically and militarily and thus a Moscow-imposed favourable settlement. Their perception appeared plausible. Washington's participation during the Astana peace talks was limited to a single observer.¹²⁴ Assad declared that if Trump "is going to fight the terrorists, of course we are going to be [an] ally, [a] natural ally in that regard with the Russians, with the Iranians, with many other countries".¹²⁵ For now, though, the Trump administration appears to support an offensive led by the U.S.-backed Syrian Democratic Forces against IS's Raqqa stronghold in northern Syria.

Trump is yet to develop a more comprehensive Syria policy, however. He has expressed approval of Russia's role, which he said was aimed at defeating IS, and criticism of the Obama administration's support of non-jihadist rebels, whose political affiliations he questioned. However, he has equally voiced opposition to Iran and determination to counter its influence in the region. Though it remains unclear what Washington intends to do in Syria, the pro-regime camp faces a U.S. administration more hostile than its predecessor. It should be equally concerned about jihadist

¹²² Al-Manar, 12 February 2017. Nasrallah's Astana position contrasted with his statement after the second cessation of hostilities collapsed in 2016: "There is no prospect for political solutions [in Syria] The final word is for the battlefield". *Al-Akhbar*, 27 September 2016. After the ceasefire was announced and the Astana talks were ongoing, the party supported the regime in its Wadi Barada offensive on Damascus's outskirts. A Hizbollah official explained that offensive during the ceasefire "was an exception, because of [the area's strategic] water supply. Hizbollah was heavily involved ... because of its already significant presence The Russians supported ... because of the water crisis [in Damascus]". Crisis Group interview, Beirut, January 2017.

¹²³ For a comparison with Iraq, see Crisis Group Middle East Report N°169, *Fight or Flight: The Desperate Plight of Iraq's "Generation 2000"*, 8 August 2016.

¹²⁴ "One more Middle East conflict: What to make of Donald Trump", *The New York Times*, 10 November 2016. Crisis Group Commentary, "What's at Stake in the Syrian Peace Talks in Astana?", 24 January 2017.

¹²⁵ "Syria conflict: Assad hopes for 'anti-terror ally' in Trump", BBC, 15 November 2016. Assad reiterated his position that the U.S. and Syria could cooperate "against terrorists, and against terrorism. That's self-evident ... the priority is to have cooperation in fighting terrorism between the different nations, including Russia, Iran and Syria, of course". "President al-Assad: The US's only way to defeat terrorism in Syria is through cooperation with Syrian government - Video", Yahoo News, 10 February 2017. The interview transcript is at: <http://sana.sy/en/?p=99897>. Nasrallah indicated he did not fully agree, as Trump "just revealed the real face of the racist, oppressive and ugly U.S. administration", but added "a foolish president in the White House is good news to the vulnerable people across the world". Al-Manar, 13 February 2017.

groups' welcoming of Trump's anti-Muslim rhetoric and the intended U.S. ban on immigrants from some Muslim countries, which feed their narrative.¹²⁶

The longer Syria remains wracked by violence, the longer Hizbollah will need to compensate for the regime's depleting manpower. Yet, it is unlikely the party will change course. It has invested so deeply in the war that it would find it nearly impossible to extricate itself. As a senior official of the Lebanese 14 March bloc put it, "Hizbollah has taken a one-way ticket to Syria, win or lose".¹²⁷ Even if it wanted to, Hizbollah can no longer disentangle its interests from Iran's in Syria.

The peace talks kicked off by Russia, Turkey and Iran in Astana offer a slim opportunity for de-escalation in Syria. Fighting jihadists – IS and Fatah al-Sham (now reconstituted as Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham) – provides only a narrow ground for consensus between the regime's backers and Turkey. To keep Ankara and the groups it supports on board, Assad's allies need to refrain from new offensives against non-jihadists and terror tactics against the civilian population. Russia and Turkey have drawn a clear line between jihadist and non-jihadist groups. Hizbollah and Iran, which time and again have favoured pragmatism over ideology, should follow suit and refrain from referring to armed movements indiscriminately as extremists or *takfiri* – Muslims who accuse other Muslims of apostasy.¹²⁸

More generally, Hizbollah should reconsider its use of sectarian rhetoric that mobilises Sunni communities no less efficiently than the Shiite constituencies at which it is aimed. While the party will never win a popularity contest in Syria, a public shift toward an explicit non-sectarian stance might help it win back some of the high ground it once enjoyed. Iran and Hizbollah should also initiate talks with non-jihadist rebels on issues on which agreement might be possible, including local governance in rebel-controlled areas and a mutual easing of sieges on Madaya, Zabadani, Fouaa and Kefraya.

In turn, the U.S. should maintain its support to Syrian insurgents while raising its profile in negotiations aimed at ending the conflict. The Trump administration's future Syria strategy will also need, however, to address a number of inconsistencies: teaming up with Russia while confronting Moscow's Iranian ally in Syria, and fighting IS while freezing aid to U.S.-backed groups that combat it.¹²⁹

¹²⁶ CBS Morning News Trump interview, YouTube, 18 February 2016, www.youtube.com/watch?v=nLJ-H5yZe90&feature=youtu.be. Abu Omar Khorasani, a top IS leader in Afghanistan said, "this guy is a complete maniac. His utter hate towards Muslims will make our job much easier because we can recruit thousands". "Jihadists say Trump victory a rallying call for new recruits", Reuters, 14 November 2016.

¹²⁷ Crisis Group interview, anti-Hizbollah party leader, Lebanon, April 2016.

¹²⁸ Nasrallah went as far as to state, "there is no such thing as a moderate armed Syrian opposition. [They are] either with Nusra or with Daesh [IS]". *Al-Akhbar*, 27 September 2016. Jabhat al-Nusra was the name of Jabhat Fatah al-Sham until 2016.

¹²⁹ "Exclusive: CIA-backed aid for Syrian rebels frozen after Islamist attack – sources", Reuters, 21 February 2017.

V. Conclusion

Hizbollah's intervention in Syria has had a contradictory effect on the party. While it has helped increase its fighting capacity, allowed it to consolidate ties with allies and raised its regional profile as a military force, it has also drained its resources, exposed it to new enemies, left it more thinly spread on its front with Israel and transformed it in ways that may yet come back to haunt it.

Its leaders appear to believe they have no option but to pursue a decisive military victory. To celebrate its annual "Martyrs' Day" in November 2016, Hizbollah staged a military parade in Qusayr, the town that marked its May 2013 full-fledged entry into the war and first victory.¹³⁰ By showcasing its heavy weapons, including tanks, anti-aircraft missiles and armoured vehicles, it sent an unambiguous reminder to its enemies of its military strength. A Lebanese newspaper quoted Nasrallah's deputy as saying, "we now have a trained army".¹³¹

Hizbollah's leaders need a reality check. More than five years of war have shown that military power does not automatically translate into military victory, and demonstrations of strength, instead of impressing enemies, may merely harden their resolve. For all its prowess, Hizbollah remains an external actor in Syria – in a region where history has shown that those seen as liberators and protectors one day can quickly be perceived as invaders and occupiers the next. In addition, Iran now faces an unpredictable U.S. administration determined to curtail its role in the region. Rather than feeding extremism, Hizbollah and Iran would be better served by lowering the sectarian flames, opening dialogue with non-jihadist rebel groups and paving the way for a negotiated settlement that would guarantee their vital interests and encourage Hizbollah, at last, to return to Lebanon.

Beirut/Brussels, 14 March 2017

¹³⁰ *An-Nahar*, 14 November 2016.

¹³¹ *As-Safir*, 16 November 2016. The party promptly issued a correction, stating that the official, Naim Qassem, had said: "We have become more than a guerrilla movement but less than an army". "Lebanon's Hezbollah denies claiming it is now 'an army'", *Al-Monitor*, 16 November 2016.

Appendix A: Map of Lebanon-Syria Border Areas



Appendix B: About the International Crisis Group

The International Crisis Group (Crisis Group) is an independent, non-profit, non-governmental organisation, with some 120 staff members on five continents, working through field-based analysis and high-level advocacy to prevent and resolve deadly conflict.

Crisis Group's approach is grounded in field research. Teams of political analysts are located within or close by countries or regions at risk of outbreak, escalation or recurrence of violent conflict. Based on information and assessments from the field, it produces analytical reports containing practical recommendations targeted at key international, regional and national decision-takers. Crisis Group also publishes *CrisisWatch*, a monthly early warning bulletin, providing a succinct regular update on the state of play in up to 70 situations of conflict or potential conflict around the world.

Crisis Group's reports are distributed widely by email and made available simultaneously on its website, www.crisisgroup.org. Crisis Group works closely with governments and those who influence them, including the media, to highlight its crisis analyses and to generate support for its policy prescriptions.

The Crisis Group Board of Trustees – which includes prominent figures from the fields of politics, diplomacy, business and the media – is directly involved in helping to bring the reports and recommendations to the attention of senior policymakers around the world. Crisis Group is chaired by former UN Deputy Secretary-General and Administrator of the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), Lord Mark Malloch-Brown. Its Vice Chair is Ayo Obe, a Legal Practitioner, Columnist and TV Presenter in Nigeria.

Crisis Group's President & CEO, Jean-Marie Guéhenno, served as the UN Under-Secretary-General for Peacekeeping Operations from 2000-2008, and in 2012, as Deputy Joint Special Envoy of the United Nations and the League of Arab States on Syria. He left his post as Deputy Joint Special Envoy to chair the commission that prepared the white paper on French defence and national security in 2013. Crisis Group's international headquarters is in Brussels, and the organisation has offices in nine other locations: Bishkek, Bogota, Dakar, Islamabad, Istanbul, Nairobi, London, New York, and Washington DC. It also has staff representation in the following locations: Bangkok, Beijing, Beirut, Caracas, Delhi, Dubai, Gaza City, Guatemala City, Jerusalem, Johannesburg, Kabul, Kiev, Mexico City, Rabat, Sydney, Tunis, and Yangon.

Crisis Group receives financial support from a wide range of governments, foundations, and private sources. Currently Crisis Group holds relationships with the following governmental departments and agencies: Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Austrian Development Agency, Canadian Department of Foreign Affairs, Trade and Development, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Finnish Ministry for Foreign Affairs, French Ministry of Foreign Affairs, German Federal Foreign Office, Irish Aid, Principality of Liechtenstein, Luxembourg Ministry of Foreign Affairs, New Zealand Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Swedish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, and U.S. Agency for International Development.

Crisis Group also holds relationships with the following foundations: Carnegie Corporation of New York, Henry Luce Foundation, Humanity United, John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, Koerber Foundation, Open Society Foundations, Open Society Initiative for West Africa, Ploughshares Fund, Rockefeller Brothers Fund, and Tinker Foundation.

March 2017

Appendix C: Reports and Briefings on the Middle East and North Africa since 2014

Special Reports

Exploiting Disorder: al-Qaeda and the Islamic State, Special Report N°1, 14 March 2016 (also available in Arabic).

Seizing the Moment: From Early Warning to Early Action, Special Report N°2, 22 June 2016.

Watch List 2017, Special Report N°3, 24 February 2017.

Israel/Palestine

The Next Round in Gaza, Middle East Report N°149, 25 March 2014 (also available in Arabic).

Gaza and Israel: New Obstacles, New Solutions, Middle East Briefing N°39, 14 July 2014.

Bringing Back the Palestinian Refugee Question, Middle East Report N°156, 9 October 2014 (also available in Arabic).

Toward a Lasting Ceasefire in Gaza, Middle East Briefing N°42, 23 October 2014 (also available in Arabic).

The Status of the Status Quo at Jerusalem's Holy Esplanade, Middle East Report N°159, 30 June 2015 (also available in Arabic and Hebrew).

No Exit? Gaza & Israel Between Wars, Middle East Report N°162, 26 August 2015. (also available in Arabic).

How to Preserve the Fragile Calm at Jerusalem's Holy Esplanade, Middle East Briefing N°48, 7 April 2016 (also available in Arabic and Hebrew).

Israel/Palestine: Parameters for a Two-State Settlement, Middle East Report N°172, 28 November 2016.

Iraq/Syria/Lebanon

Iraq: Falluja's Faustian Bargain, Middle East Report N°150, 28 April 2014 (also available in Arabic).

Flight of Icarus? The PYD's Precarious Rise in Syria, Middle East Report N°151, 8 May 2014 (also available in Arabic).

Lebanon's Hizbollah Turns Eastward to Syria, Middle East Report N°153, 27 May 2014 (also available in Arabic).

Iraq's Jihadi Jack-in-the-Box, Middle East Briefing N°38, 20 June 2014.

Rigged Cars and Barrel Bombs: Aleppo and the State of the Syrian War, Middle East Report N°155, 9 September 2014 (also available in Arabic).

Arming Iraq's Kurds: Fighting IS, Inviting Conflict, Middle East Report N°158, 12 May 2015 (also available in Arabic).

Lebanon's Self-Defeating Survival Strategies, Middle East Report N°160, 20 July 2015 (also available in Arabic).

New Approach in Southern Syria, Middle East Report N°163, 2 September 2015 (also available in Arabic).

Arsal in the Crosshairs: The Predicament of a Small Lebanese Border Town, Middle East Briefing N°46, 23 February 2016 (also available in Arabic).

Russia's Choice in Syria, Middle East Briefing N°47, 29 March 2016 (also available in Arabic).

Steps Toward Stabilising Syria's Northern Border, Middle East Briefing N°49, 8 April 2016 (also available in Arabic).

Fight or Flight: The Desperate Plight of Iraq's "Generation 2000", Middle East Report N°169, 8 August 2016 (also available in Arabic).

North Africa

The Tunisian Exception: Success and Limits of Consensus, Middle East/North Africa Briefing N°37, 5 June 2014 (only available in French and Arabic).

Tunisia's Borders (II): Terrorism and Regional Polarisation, Middle East/North Africa Briefing N°41, 21 October 2014 (also available in French and Arabic).

Tunisia's Elections: Old Wounds, New Fears, Middle East and North Africa Briefing N°44 (only available in French).

Libya: Getting Geneva Right, Middle East/North Africa Report N°157, 26 February 2015. (also available in Arabic).

Reform and Security Strategy in Tunisia, Middle East/North Africa Report N°161, 23 July 2015 (also available in French).

Algeria and Its Neighbours, Middle East/North Africa Report N°164, 12 October 2015 (also available in French and Arabic).

The Prize: Fighting for Libya's Energy Wealth, Middle East/North Africa Report N°165, 3 December 2015 (also available in Arabic).

Tunisia: Transitional Justice and the Fight Against Corruption, Middle East and North Africa Report N°168, 3 May 2016 (also available in Arabic).

Jihadist Violence in Tunisia: The Urgent Need for a National Strategy, Middle East and North Africa Briefing N°50, 22 June 2016 (also available in French and Arabic).

The Libyan Political Agreement: Time for a Reset, Middle East and North Africa Report N°170, 4 November 2016 (also available in Arabic).

Algeria's South: Trouble's Bellwether, Middle East and North Africa Report N°171, 21 November 2016 (also available in Arabic and French).

Iran/Yemen/Gulf

Iran and the P5+1: Solving the Nuclear Rubik's Cube, Middle East Report N°152, 9 May 2014 (also available in Farsi).

The Huthis: From Saada to Sanaa, Middle East Report N°154, 10 June 2014 (also available in Arabic).

Iran and the P5+1: Getting to "Yes", Middle East Briefing N°40, 27 August 2014 (also available in Farsi).

Iran Nuclear Talks: The Fog Recedes, Middle East Briefing N°43, 10 December 2014 (also available in Farsi).

Yemen at War, Middle East Briefing N°45, 27 March 2015 (also available in Arabic).

Iran After the Nuclear Deal, Middle East Report N°166, 15 December 2015 (also available in Arabic).

Yemen: Is Peace Possible?, Middle East Report N°167, 9 February 2016 (also available in Arabic).

Turkey and Iran: Bitter Friends, Bosom Rivals, Middle East Briefing N°51, 13 December 2016 (also available in Farsi).

Implementing the Iran Nuclear Deal: A Status Report, Middle East Report N°173, 16 January 2017 (also available in Farsi).

Yemen's al-Qaeda: Expanding the Base, Middle East Report N°174, 2 February 2017 (also available in Arabic).

Appendix D: International Crisis Group Board of Trustees

CO-CHAIR**Lord (Mark) Malloch-Brown**

Former UN Deputy Secretary-General and Administrator of the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)

PRESIDENT & CEO**Jean-Marie Guéhenno**

Former UN Under-Secretary-General for Peacekeeping Operations

VICE-CHAIR**Ayo Obe**

Chair of the Board of the Gorée Institute (Senegal); Legal Practitioner (Nigeria)

OTHER TRUSTEES**Fola Adeola**

Founder and Chairman, FATE Foundation

Ali al Shihabi

Author; Founder and former Chairman of Rasmala Investment bank

Celso Amorim

Former Minister of External Relations of Brazil; Former Defence Minister

Hushang Ansary

Chairman, Parman Capital Group LLC; Former Iranian Ambassador to the U.S. and Minister of Finance and Economic Affairs

Nahum Barnea

Political Columnist, Israel

Kim Beazley

Former Deputy Prime Minister of Australia and Ambassador to the U.S.; Former Defence Minister

Carl Bildt

Former Prime Minister and Foreign Minister of Sweden

Emma Bonino

Former Foreign Minister of Italy and European Commissioner for Humanitarian Aid

Lakhdar Brahimi

Member, The Elders; UN Diplomat; Former Minister of Algeria

Cheryl Carolus

Former South African High Commissioner to the UK and Secretary General of the African National Congress (ANC)

Maria Livanos Cattai

Former Secretary General of the International Chamber of Commerce

Wesley Clark

Former NATO Supreme Allied Commander

Sheila Coronel

Toni Stabile Professor of Practice in Investigative Journalism; Director, Toni Stabile Center for Investigative Journalism, Columbia University

Frank Giustra

President & CEO, Fiore Financial Corporation

Mo Ibrahim

Founder and Chair, Mo Ibrahim Foundation; Founder, Celtel International

Wolfgang Ischinger

Chairman, Munich Security Conference; Former German Deputy Foreign Minister and Ambassador to the UK and U.S.

Asma Jahangir

Former President of the Supreme Court Bar Association of Pakistan; Former UN Special Rapporteur on the Freedom of Religion or Belief

Yoriko Kawaguchi

Former Foreign Minister of Japan; Former Environment Minister

Wadah Khanfar

Co-Founder, Al Sharq Forum; Former Director General, Al Jazeera Network

Wim Kok

Former Prime Minister of the Netherlands

Andrey Kortunov

Director General of the Russian International Affairs Council

Ivan Krastev

Chairman of the Centre for Liberal Strategies (Sofia); Founding Board Member of European Council on Foreign Relations

Ricardo Lagos

Former President of Chile

Joanne Leedom-Ackerman

Former International Secretary of PEN International; Novelist and journalist, U.S.

Helge Lund

Former Chief Executive BG Group (UK) and Statoil (Norway)

Shivshankar Menon

Former Foreign Secretary of India; Former National Security Advisor

Naz Modirzadeh

Director of the Harvard Law School Program on International Law and Armed Conflict

Saad Mohseni

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of MOBY Group

Marty Natalegawa

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs of Indonesia, Permanent Representative to the UN, and Ambassador to the UK

Roza Otunbayeva

Former President of the Kyrgyz Republic; Founder of the International Public Foundation "Roza Otunbayeva Initiative"

Thomas R. Pickering

Former U.S. Under Secretary of State and Ambassador to the UN, Russia, India, Israel, Jordan, El Salvador and Nigeria

Olympia Snowe

Former U.S. Senator and member of the House of Representatives

Javier Solana

President, ESADE Center for Global Economy and Geopolitics; Distinguished Fellow, The Brookings Institution

Alexander Soros

Global Board Member, Open Society Foundations

George Soros

Founder, Open Society Foundations and Chair, Soros Fund Management

Pär Stenbäck

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs and of Education, Finland; Chairman of the European Cultural Parliament

Jonas Gahr Støre

Leader of the Labour Party and Labour Party Parliamentary Group; Former Foreign Minister of Norway

Lawrence H. Summers

Former Director of the U.S. National Economic Council and Secretary of the U.S. Treasury; President Emeritus of Harvard University

Helle Thorning-Schmidt

CEO of Save the Children International; Former Prime Minister of Denmark

Wang Jisi

Member, Foreign Policy Advisory Committee of the Chinese Foreign Ministry; President, Institute of International and Strategic Studies, Peking University

PRESIDENT'S COUNCIL

A distinguished group of individual and corporate donors providing essential support and expertise to Crisis Group.

CORPORATE	INDIVIDUAL	
BP	(5) Anonymous	Herman De Bode
Shearman & Sterling LLP	Scott Bessent	Reynold Levy
Statoil (U.K.) Ltd.	David Brown & Erika Franke	Alexander Soros
White & Case LLP	Stephen & Jennifer Dattels	

INTERNATIONAL ADVISORY COUNCIL

Individual and corporate supporters who play a key role in Crisis Group's efforts to prevent deadly conflict.

CORPORATE	INDIVIDUAL	
APCO Worldwide Inc.	(2) Anonymous	Rita E. Hauser
Atlas Copco AB	Mark Bergman	Geoffrey R. Hoguet & Ana Luisa Ponti
BG Group plc	Stanley Bergman & Edward Bergman	Geoffrey Hsu
Chevron		Faisal Khan
Edelman UK	Elizabeth Bohart	Cleopatra Kitti
HSBC Holdings plc	Neil & Sandra DeFeo Family Foundation	Virginie Maisonneuve
MetLife		Dennis Miller
Shell	Sam Englehardt	Kerry Propper
Yapı Merkezi Construction and Industry Inc.	Neemat Frem Seth & Jane Ginns Ronald Glickman	Nina K. Solarz

AMBASSADOR COUNCIL

Rising stars from diverse fields who contribute their talents and expertise to support Crisis Group's mission.

Luke Alexander	Beatriz Garcia	Rahul Sen Sharma
Gillea Allison	Lynda Hammes	Leeanne Su
Amy Benziger	Matthew Magenheimer	AJ Twombly
Tripp Callan	Madison Malloch-Brown	Dillon Twombly
Victoria Ergolavou	Peter Martin	Grant Webster
Christina Bache Fidan	Megan McGill	

SENIOR ADVISERS

Former Board Members who maintain an association with Crisis Group, and whose advice and support are called on (to the extent consistent with any other office they may be holding at the time).

Martti Ahtisaari Chairman Emeritus	Naresh Chandra	Barbara McDougall
	Eugene Chien	Matthew McHugh
George Mitchell Chairman Emeritus	Joaquim Alberto Chissano	Miklós Németh
	Victor Chu	Christine Ockrent
Gareth Evans President Emeritus	Mong Joon Chung	Timothy Ong
	Pat Cox	Olara Otunnu
	Gianfranco Dell'Alba	Lord (Christopher) Patten
Kenneth Adelman	Jacques Delors	Victor Pinchuk
Adnan Abu-Odeh	Alain Destexhe	Surin Pitsuwan
HRH Prince Turki al-Faisal	Mou-Shih Ding	Fidel V. Ramos
Óscar Arias	Uffe Ellemann-Jensen	
Ersin Arıođlu	Gernot Erler	
Richard Armitage	Marika Fahlén	
Diego Arria	Stanley Fischer	
Zainab Bangura	Carla Hills	
Shlomo Ben-Ami	Swanee Hunt	
Christoph Bertram	James V. Kimsey	
Alan Blinken	Aleksander Kwasniewski	
Lakhdar Brahimi	Todung Mulya Lubis	
Zbigniew Brzezinski	Allan J. MacEachen	
Kim Campbell	Graça Machel	
Jorge Castañeda	Jessica T. Mathews	